Safe Patient Handling and Mobility (SPHM) Education in Health Care Student Curriculum

A White Paper

- Why is SPHM needed?
- What is the status of SPHM curriculum in the United States?
- How can faculty implement evidence-based SPHM practices in curriculum to prevent student injury and promote a culture of safety for patients and health care workers?





Disclaimer

The content of this document is not intended by The Association of Safe Patient Handling Professionals (ASPHP), the curriculum task force members and contributors, or their employer organizations as an endorsement of any company or product, consultant, or literature citation referenced herein. Any mention of a company or product, consultant, or published literature is for informational purposes only. All websites referenced in this document were accessible as of the publication date. ASPHP is not responsible for the content of these websites.

Reproduction and Use of Materials

Permission is granted to use such copyrighted material solely for non-commercial, instructional, personal, or scholarly purposes. The material may be used and incorporated into other workplace safety and health programs on the condition that no fee may be charged for the subsequent use or adaptation of the material. Use of the material for any other purpose, particularly commercial use, without the prior express written permission of ASPHP is prohibited.

Suggested Citation

ASPHP [2023]. Safe Patient Handling and Mobility (SPHM) Education in Health Care Student Curriculum. A White Paper by The Association of Safe Patient Handling Professionals, Inc. Warrendale, PA. March 2023. <u>www.ASPHP.org</u>

First printed March 2023

The Association of Safe Patient Handling Professionals <u>www.asphp.org</u>



Acknowledgments

ASPHP would like to recognize the members of its Safe Patient Handling and Mobility (SPHM) Curriculum Task Force who contributed to the development of this document.

Contributors

Margaret Arnold, PT, CEES, CSPHP (Committee Co-Chair) Founder, CEO Inspire Outcomes LLC

Kirsten Berdahl, PT, MEd, CSPHA

Faculty PTA Program, Retired Safe Patient Handling Lab Manager GateWay Community College Phoenix, AZ

Erin Dicandia, DPT

Program Manager, SPHM Workforce Safety Northwell Health

Lynda Enos, RN, MS, COHN-S, CPE

Certified Professional Ergonomist Ergonomics/Human Factors Consultant HumanFit, LLC

Emily Gibbs, PT, CEAS I, CSPHP

Jamie Haines, PT, DScPT

Board Certified Neurologic Clinical Specialist Associate Professor, Physical Therapy Department The Herbert H. & Grace A. Dow College of Health Professions at Central Michigan University Stephanie Hart-Hughes, PT, MSMS, NCS Hart Fall Mitigation Solutions

Ashley Hursh, PT, CSPHC Program Coordinator of Critical Care Riverside Methodist Hospital

Kelly Moed, MSN, RN, NPD-BC, CSPHP Staff Development Instructor Nursing Education and Professional Development Staten Island University Hospital-Northwell Health

Wanda Nee, PT, MBA, CEAS I

Susan Salsbury, BS, OTR/L, CDMS, CSPHP (Committee Co-Chair) Quality Specialist Nursing Research and Excellence OhioHealth Riverside Methodist Hospital

YeuLi Yeung, MS, OT/L, CPE, CSPHP

Patient Care Ergonomics Coordinator Ergonomics Division Occupational & Environmental Safety Office Duke University & Duke Health

We express gratitude to the following reviewers for their valuable insight and guidance:

Kelsey L. McCoskey, MS, OTR/L, CPE, CSPHP Ergonomist Ergonomics Branch, Defense Centers for Public Health – Aberdeen

The views expressed in this paper are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the official policy of the Department of Defense, Department of the Army, US Army Medical Department or the US.

Kristy I. Lanciotti, MN, RN, CPN Assistant Professor of Clinical Nursing, Oregon Health & Science University School of Nursing

Kathleen Rockefeller, PT, ScD, MPH Professor and Research Coordinator Nova Southeastern University

ASPHP thanks the contributors for generously giving their time and expertise to the development of this document and to Lynda Enos for providing editorial, content, and research support.



Contents

| Executive Summary | 1 |
|---|-----|
| Introduction | 3 |
| About The Association of Safe Patient Handling Professionals, Inc. (ASPHP) | 3 |
| Background | 4 |
| Defining the Problem | 4 |
| Injury Rates Associated with Manual Patient Handling | 4 |
| Figure 1.The Top 20 Occupations with the Highest Number of Nonfatal Occupational Strain, Sprain, and Tear | |
| Injuries Involving Days Away from Work in Private Industry 2020 | 5 |
| Figure 2.Incidence Rates for Nonfatal Occupational Injuries and Illnesses Involving Days Away from Work Due to | |
| Overexertion in Lifting and Lowering Events per 10,000 Full-Time Workers in Private Healthcare Occupations, 202 | 206 |
| Why is Manual Patient Handling So Hazardous? | 6 |
| Figure 3.Primary Risk Factors that Can Contribute to the Development of WMSDs Associated with | |
| Manual Patient Handling | |
| Figure 4.High Risk Manual Patient Handling Tasks - as Supported by Research | 7 |
| Figure 5.The Direction of Forces on the Spine when Manually Lifting Patients | 8 |
| Figure 6.Decreasing Tolerance to Cumulative Loading of the Spine ³¹ | 8 |
| Figure 7.How Much Patient Weight Can an HCW Lift Manually? | 10 |
| The Cost of WMSDs Related to Manual Patient Handling | 12 |
| Benefits of SPHM Programs | 14 |
| Effective SPHM Programs | 15 |
| Figure 8.SPHM Laws, Standards, and Professional Association Guidance Related to SPHM in the US | 16 |
| The Need for SPHM Education in Health Care Student Curriculum | 17 |
| Student Injuries Related to Patient Handling Activities | 17 |
| Changing the Culture in Health Care | 18 |
| Changing Culture with SPHM Curriculum | |
| Facilitating New Graduate Competency and Confidence | 19 |
| Figure 9.Summary of the Benefits for SPHM Education in Health Care Student Curriculum in the US | 21 |
| Literature Review | 22 |
| Figure 10.Flow Chart of Article Selection Process | 23 |
| The History of SPHM in Health Care Student Curriculum in the US | 23 |
| Current State of SPHM within Curriculum for Health Care Professions in US | |
| Gaps and Barriers to Implementing SPHM into Curriculum | 26 |
| Education programs have a duty to teach SPHM | 26 |
| External Drivers | 27 |
| Health care culture in the US focuses primarily on patient safety | 27 |
| Lack of national SPHM regulation | 28 |
| Lack of recognition or requirement by licensing entities and education-related professional | |
| organizations to require schools to include SPHM in curriculum | 29 |
| Few core textbooks include current evidence-based principles of ergonomics and SPHM | 29 |
| Lack of consistent SPHM practices in clinical practice locations | 29 |
| Lack of standardized curriculum in core evidence-based SPHM principles that is relevant to practice | |
| needs by discipline for all health care students who perform patient handling tasks | 30 |
| Internal Drivers | 30 |
| Lack of awareness of evidence-based SPHM principles and the importance of maintaining student, | |
| patient, and HCW health and safety | 30 |
| Schools do not have SPHM technology available in clinical skill labs | 31 |



| Perception of 'no time' for additional content in an already packed curriculum |
|--|
| Figure 11.Summary of External and Internal Drivers that Influence Implementation of SPHM Education in |
| Health Care Student Curriculum |
| Published Evidence of Successful Integration of SPHM Principles into Curriculum |
| Introduction |
| Components of effective SPHM education |
| Multimodal |
| Examples from physical therapy programs |
| Examples from occupational therapy programs34 |
| Examples from nursing programs34 |
| Examples from other health care student programs35 |
| Current trends in training modalities35 |
| Integrated and distributed throughout the curriculum36 |
| Interdisciplinary when practical |
| Coordination with clinical sites |
| Implementing SPHM Into Curriculum - Achieving a Desired State |
| Overall Goal |
| Steps to Achieve Desired State40 |
| Addressing external drivers that influence adoption and sustainment of SPHM into health care curricula41 |
| Directive 1. Change health care safety culture in the US to include equal emphasis on worker and |
| patient safety41 |
| Directive 2. Raise awareness of SPHM state regulations and standards |
| Directive 3. Support and assist licensing entities and professional organizations to include SPHM in |
| exams and be an accepted standard of care42 |
| Directive 4. Request that current evidence-based principles of ergonomics and SPHM are included in |
| core textbooks43 |
| Directive 5. Partner with clinical practice locations43 |
| Directive 6. Assist to develop standardized curriculum in core evidence-based SPHM principles that is |
| relevant to practice needs by discipline for all health care students who perform patient handling tasks43 |
| Figure 12.An example of the core content that could be included in SPHM curriculum |
| Addressing internal drivers that influence adoption and sustainment of SPHM into health care curricula45 |
| Directive 7. Promote awareness of evidence-based SPHM principles and the importance of maintaining |
| student, patient, and HCW health and safety45 |
| Directive 8. Obtain SPHM technology for clinical skill labs45 |
| Directive 9. Change the perception of 'no time' for additional content in an already-packed curriculum46 |
| In Conclusion47 |
| Appendix A. Proposed steps to developing and disseminating evidence-based SPHM curriculum content in |
| all health care student programs in the US48 |
| Appendix B. SPHM Education Resources |
| Appendix C. Curriculum Success Stories |
| Appendix D. How to Get Started in Offering SPHM Education to Students - Tips for Faculty |
| Appendix E. Examples of High Risk Manual Patient Handling Tasks and Safer Solutions Using |
| SPHM Technology |
| References |



Executive Summary

Manually assisting patients to move who have limited mobility puts both health care workers (HCWs) and patients at high risk of injury. Performing manual patient handling tasks that involve repeated pushing, pulling, lifting, and holding, as well as awkward and sustained postures, are the primary reason HCWs consistently rank in the top five industries most likely to be injured at work. Nurses, aides, and allied health professionals such as physical and occupational therapists, emergency medical technicians, and radiation technologists suffer the highest rates of injuries associated with manual patient handling.

These injuries carry a high cost to the HCWs who are often forced to change their practice setting, careers, or leave the workforce due to injury. Patients also suffer from missed care due to the impact of HCW injuries on staffing. Health care facilities are affected by high workers' compensation costs and difficulty hiring and retaining an adequate workforce to care for their patients.

Reliance on outdated and disproven evidence that 'proper body mechanics' can prevent injuries when manually handling patients continues to place HCWs and their patients at unacceptable risk. Body mechanics, while important, do not prevent injuries; forces incurred during manual patient handling exceed the tolerance of the human body, even when proper body mechanics are employed.

Safe Patient Handling and Mobility (SPHM) programs have been shown to decrease HCW injuries associated with patient handling tasks, and they improve patient safety by reducing skin tears, pressure injuries, and falls. SPHM programs also improve patient dignity and comfort during transfers, increase mobilization of patients, and improve functional outcomes.

There is growing global recognition that healthy and safe HCWs are more likely to provide care that leads to optimized patient health and safety. However, despite extensive evidence on the benefits of SPHM programs, integration of SPHM into a culture of worker *and* patient safety has not been widely adopted in routine clinical practice across the health care continuum in the United States (US).

Health care workers and students have the right to be protected from musculoskeletal injuries just as they are offered personal protective equipment (PPE) to prevent transmission of infectious pathogens.

Health care education programs could and should play a critical role in driving this culture change in health care, equipping students with the knowledge and skills to ensure their health and safety and maximize the well-being of their patients.

Equally, health care organizations with SPHM programs can assist to integrate SPHM in health care education programs through partnership activities that include providing SPHM education and training to students and faculty and reinforcing SPHM principles during clinical placements.

The National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH), together with the American Nurses Association (ANA) and the Veterans Health Administration (VHA), have made an extensive effort to



develop and disseminate evidence-based SPHM curriculum in schools of nursing throughout the US. However, few college-level nursing and allied health programs have integrated SPHM into standard curriculum.

Without exposure to SPHM techniques and training, students are at greater risk for injury during their clinical internships. Some are injured before they even graduate. Maybe most importantly, students are graduating without the vital, evidence-based knowledge that will help keep them and their patients safer.

Faculty have an obligation to teach to ethical principles and evidence-based standards of practices as set forth by associations and accreditation entities that support health care professionals. Teaching current evidence-based SPHM principles in student curriculum would meet the intent health care standards of practice.

Until SPHM principles are consistently taught as the *gold standard* for how to safely move and mobilize patients in preparatory programs, HCWs and students will continue to incur preventable injuries at unacceptable rates, and unsafe lifting and moving practices will ensue.

Based on an extensive literature review, this paper discusses why SPHM is not widely integrated in health care student curriculum in the US and proposes solutions to improve integration of SPHM into all health care student curricula.

The purpose of this white paper is to:

- Describe why SPHM is needed in health care student curriculum.
- Identify the current state of SPHM within health care student curriculum.
- Identify gaps and barriers to comprehensive and consistent curriculum content adoption.
- Determine the desired future state of SPHM within health care student curriculum and the steps to achieve this state.
- Provide a foundation for development of recommended SPHM curriculum for all health care student education programs in the US.
- Provide recommendations for academic programs and faculty to better prepare students to practice in their profession safely and without injury to themselves or to their patients.



Introduction

About The Association of Safe Patient Handling Professionals, Inc. (ASPHP)

The Association of Safe Patient Handling Professionals, Inc. (ASPHP) was formed in 2011 as a non-profit corporation by a group of industry experts to provide a collaborative connection among individuals interested in the science of safe patient handling and mobility (SPHM). ASPHP's mission is to advance the science and practice of SPHM by empowering caregivers and their patients to maximize their well-being and quality of life. This mission is achieved by offering opportunities to share experiences, gain knowledge through education, and access the most up-to-date information. The members of ASPHP work together with affiliate Certified Safe Patient Handling Professionals[™] (CSPHP) to build a credentialed profession dedicated to the safety and comfort of caregivers and their patients worldwide. The work to accomplish the mission and vision of the association is conducted through a number of committees and is led by a board of volunteers with extensive knowledge and education in SPHM. ASPHP's Education Committee is responsible for developing and delivering educational content for ASPHP members and the public.

The **SPHM Curriculum Task Force** is a subcommittee of the Education Committee. The objectives of the task force are to facilitate integration of SPHM into health care student education programs in the United States (US).

This white paper was developed after an extensive literature review that was conducted by the Curriculum Task Force, together with input from task force members' colleagues who currently teach SPHM in schools of nursing, physical therapy, and other health care disciplines.

The goals of this paper are to:

- Describe why SPHM is needed in health care student curriculum.
- Identify the current state of SPHM within health care student curriculum.
- Identify gaps and barriers to comprehensive and consistent curriculum content adoption.
- Determine the desired future state of SPHM within health care student curriculum and the steps to achieve this state.
- Provide a foundation for development of recommended SPHM curriculum for all health care student education programs in the US.
- Provide recommendations for academic programs and faculty to better prepare students to practice in their profession safely and without injury to themselves or to their patients.



Background

Defining the Problem

Injury Rates Associated with Manual Patient Handling

Musculoskeletal disorders are defined as soft-tissue injuries or disorders of one or more of the following: muscles, nerves, tendons, joints, cartilage, or spinal discs. Work-related musculoskeletal disorders (WMSDs) are conditions in which:

- The work environment and performance of work contribute significantly to the condition; and/or
- The condition is made worse or persists longer due to work conditions.¹

WMSDs are a leading occupational injury to workers across the health care continuum in the US. Health care workers (HCWs) suffer high rates of WMSDs as a result of overexertion when performing manual transferring, repositioning, lifting, and mobilization of patients.² In fact, HCWs suffer a higher rate of WMSDs involving days away from work than workers in many other industries including the manufacturing, construction, and agricultural sectors.³⁻⁶ (Figure 1)

Back and shoulder injuries persist as the most frequent and costly WMSDs for nurses, aides, and allied health professionals such as physical and occupational therapists.⁷

There is evidence to indicate that the annual prevalence of low back pain in nurses has a mean of 50%, and the lifetime prevalence ranges from 35% to 90%. Recurrence rates of low back pain in nurses exceed 70%.^{6,8,9}

In the 2018–2019 Healthy Nurse Healthy Nation[®] (HNHN) survey conducted by the American Nurses Association (ANA), 58% of nurse respondents indicated they had experienced musculoskeletal pain at work during the past year.¹⁰ In the 2019–2020 HNHN survey, 42% of nurse respondents considered that lifting and repositioning heavy objects, including patients, created a significant level of risk for occupational injuries.¹¹

Nursing aides (NAs) are reported to experience twice the injury rate of nurses related to patient handling.^{4,12} NAs incur WMSDs at more than *five times* the US national average and account for 8% of all work-related back injuries in the US.¹³

Allied health professionals such as physical therapists (PTs) and occupational therapists (OTs), emergency medical technicians and paramedics, radiology technicians, and home care and personal aides, also experience high rates of WMSDs associated with performing manual patient lifting, transferring, and mobilization tasks.^{12,14-26}

Note: Health care-related professions account for 25% of the injuries shown in Figure 1.



Figure 1.

*The Top 20 Occupations with the Highest Number of Nonfatal Occupational Strain, Sprain, and Tear Injuries Involving Days Away from Work in Private Industry 2020*²⁷



Figure 2 shows the rate of overexertion injuries with days away from work by health care occupation that occurred due to tasks that involve lifting and lowering. Given the primary function of these health care occupations is to provide direct patient care, it is likely that these lifting- and lowering-related injuries are mostly associated with tasks involving patient handling.

Evidence suggests that PTs and OTs experience an annual incidence of WMSDs of 20.7%, and an annual prevalence for WMSDs of 27% or greater.^{18,28} Activities such as lifting, handling, and transferring patients when performing rehabilitative interventions are believed to contribute to increased risk of WMSDs in PTs and OTs.^{15,17-19}

Radiology technicians also suffer from significant rates of WMSDs associated with tasks such as manually transferring patients on a spine board to and from a radiographic table, manually lifting patients to and from a wheelchair, and repositioning patients.²¹

As discussed later in this paper, health care students performing patient care tasks during clinical rotation also experience WMSDs due to manual patient handling.



Figure 2.

Incidence Rates for Nonfatal Occupational Injuries and Illnesses Involving Days Away from Work Due to Overexertion in Lifting and Lowering Events per 10,000 Full-Time Workers in Private Healthcare Occupations, 2020²⁹



Why is Manual Patient Handling So Hazardous?

Manual patient handling tasks require HCWs to exert excessive force when lifting, pushing, and pulling, and to work in extreme awkward postures such as bending forward for long durations, lateral bending, and twisting of the trunk and reaching. (Figures 3 and 4)

Studies have shown that tasks such as manually repositioning a patient in bed and transferring a patient between bed, chair, and commode create high compressive and shearing forces, or spinal loading, which significantly increase the risk of low back injuries.³⁰⁻³⁴ (Figure 5)

Sudden, unexpected, forceful exertion, e.g., when patients move unpredictably during a handling task, further increases the loading on the spine.³⁵



Figure 3.

Primary Risk Factors that Can Contribute to the Development of WMSDs Associated with Manual Patient Handling Source: L. Enos, HumanFit, LLC. Reproduced with permission



Figure 4.

High Risk Manual Patient Handling Tasks - as Supported by Research ^{36,41-43} Source: L. Enos, HumanFit, LLC. Reproduced with permission

- Repositioning in bed

 e.g., turning and
 boosting a patient;
 raising a patient from
 lying to sitting in bed
 or at edge of bed;
 positioning or
 removing a bedpan
- Seated transfers e.g., to/from bed to chair, commode, wheelchair; chair to chair; wheelchair to exam table or vehicle
- Supine transfers e.g., to/from bed, stretcher, or procedure table
- Lifting and holding of extremities





- Standing transfers e.g., to/from bed to commode/chair/exam table
- Repositioning in wheelchair, chair
- Positioning an individual of size to access the abdominal or perineal area
- Toileting

•

- Showering and bathing
- Ambulation
- Floor/fall recovery
- Transporting a patient in a bed, stretcher, or wheelchair









The level of exertion needed to complete a manual patient handling task *increases* in magnitude if the patient is fearful, unable or unwilling to assist, and/or weaker or heavier. Other factors that increase the needed level of exertion include if: the transfer distance is greater; workspace is restricted; the transfer is hurried; furniture and equipment lack adjustability; and/or there are not enough staff to assist. Thus, the risk of WMSDs increases significantly when these factors are present.³⁶⁻⁴⁰

HCWs who perform manual patient handling tasks are typically exposed to these physical risk factors repeatedly during a work shift and for extended duration, e.g., shift after shift.

As the spine is exposed to the high loads created by and La manual patient handling over time, the tolerance limit of the spine and surrounding soft tissues is decreased. (Figure 6)

Figure 5.

The Direction of Forces on the Spine when Manually Lifting Patients



This cumulative exposure to manual patient handling tasks not only leads to injuries of the muscles, tendons, and ligaments, but to cumulative microfractures of the lower vertebrae which can lead to lumbar disc damage and permanent disabling injury.⁴⁴⁻⁴⁶

Figure 6.



Decreasing Tolerance to Cumulative Loading of the Spine³¹

Another factor that influences the effects of cumulative spine loading and the amount of micro damage or risk of low back pain is insufficient recovery or rest time from exposure to the physical risk factors that HCWs are exposed to within the task being performed.⁴⁷

Long and unpredictable work hours and the absence of work breaks are considered a 'norm' for many HCWs who provide direct patient care. These work organization-related factors compound the exposure to physical risk factors and increase the likelihood of low back injury.^{37,48-50}

Unfortunately, damage to the spine and intervertebral discs can be occurring for weeks, months, or years, and HCWs may not realize this



until one event causes low back pain due to the final overloading of the spine and supporting structures.⁵¹

Once low back injury has occurred, there is a greater risk of reinjury.^{44, 47}

The increasing emphasis on the early and frequent mobilization of patients to decrease the serious complications of immobility may also increase the physical job demands for nurses, nursing aides, and rehabilitation professionals. This occurs when mobilization activities such as pivot transfers and ambulation are performed manually rather than using SPHM technologies such as powered patient lifts. This is particularly important for patients with weight-bearing precautions.

Physical risk factors that contribute to the development of WMSDs – force, repetition, awkward postures, and duration – also occur in non-patient handling tasks performed by HCWs. Some of these tasks include carrying linen bags, moving and handling medical equipment, and pushing patients in wheelchairs or on stretchers.

Causation of WMSDs, and especially low back pain, is multifactorial in nature. Non-physical risk factors can also play a role in development of these disorders. For example, staffing levels perceived as inadequate by HCWs may be associated with higher prevalence of back pain together with psychosocial risk factors that have been associated with an increased likelihood of WMSDs. These include insufficient sleep due to fatigue and high psychosocial demands such as low social support, reduced job control, and a hostile work environment.^{41,52-56}

In addition, there are some individual factors, as well as exposure to non-work-related physical risk factors, that may also contribute to WMSDs.^{47,57}

However, research shows that the cumulative physical demands of manual handling and lifting of patients who cannot move themselves independently play the most significant role in development of low back pain and injury.^{4,49,54}

The excessive biomechanical and postural stress required to repeatedly lift and move patients manually creates a significantly elevated risk of injury for HCWs. The loads are too great for body mechanics to make a difference.^{30,51,58}

Thus, there is no safe method to manually handle patients or manually assist with patient mobilization.

More than 35 years of research have consistently shown that training HCWs to use 'proper' body mechanics and manual lifting techniques has failed to prevent and reduce WMSDs associated with patient handling tasks.^{36,59}

Figure 7 illustrates how much patient weight an HCW may be able to lift manually.



Figure 7.

How Much Patient Weight Can an HCW Lift Manually?

As previously discussed, research shows that manual repositioning, lifting, and transferring of patients results in large spine loads that exceed the maximum recommended compression and shear tolerances of the spine. (Figure 5)

The amount of force exerted by an HCW during a shift when manually repositioning, lifting, and transferring a patient is also dependent on several factors. These include the size, shape, and weight of the patient, how much the patient can physically assist with the task and follow instructions, the degree of flexion and/or rotation of the HCW's spine, the distance of the HCW from the patient, the frequency that the task is performed, the anthropometrics of the HCW, and how many HCWs are performing the task.^{36-40,65-68}

One way to illustrate how much force an HCW will exert during a shift when manually handling patients is to examine patient handling tasks completed by nurses and aides in terms of patient weight handled. In the acute care setting, repositioning a patient in bed is one of the most frequently performed tasks that is also a leading cause of low back injuries.^{33,69,70}

Poole Wilson et al., observed nurses in three ICUs repositioning patients an average of 35 times during a 12-hour shift. Repositioning tasks were defined as boosting and turning in bed, repositioning extremities, and repositioning patient laterally.

The *average* number for each task per 12-hour shift was seven times of turning patient on side, eight times of repositioning patient up in bed, 19 times of repositioning extremities, and one time of repositioning patient laterally.⁷¹





The force required to logroll (i.e., the HCW reaches over a patient and turns the patient toward them) a patient who cannot assist to

turn in bed is estimated to be approximately 32% of the patient's weight.⁷² The average weight of US adult men and women combined is 180 lbs.⁷³

Based on the above data,

an HCW who turns patients with an average weight of 180 lbs for a total of seven times in a shift would 'handle' about 400 lbs of patient weight.



What weighs 400 lbs? An adult male silverback gorilla!

The leg of a patient with average weight of 180 lbs weighs approximately 31.5 lbs.^{74,75} Thus, repositioning extremities alone could add up to handling several hundred pounds in a 12-hour shift!

There is evidence to support the forces required to *boost* a patient in bed using a cotton sheet or drawsheet are *greater* than those required for turning the patient and *far exceed* the safe force

limits for the spine.^{33,67,76}





The Association of Safe Patient

Handling Professionals[™]

However, there is no data on the force exerted as percent of patient weight when pulling or dragging the patient.

Given the many other manual patient handling and *materials* handling tasks that a nurse or aide may perform in a shift, it is not hard to extrapolate that they could handle the equivalent of hundreds of pounds of patient weight.

So, is there a safe lift limit for manually lifting patients?

Research demonstrates that the maximum weight a caregiver should manually lift is 35 lbs, but only if the task is performed under ideal conditions including if the:

- Patient is cooperative.
- Patient is kept close to the HCW's body.
- Lift is smooth and slow.
- HCW does not have to twist.
- Shift worked is no longer than eight hours.⁴⁵

In reality, very few lifting tasks would meet these safety criteria, and few patients weigh less than 35 lbs!



35 lbs is approximately the weight of a typical computer task chair!

How much does each body segment weigh (approximately) on a patient weighing 200 lbs?^{74,75}





Single person manual patient transfers have been shown to consistently exceed the loading tolerance of the spine. However, research shows that when two or more HCWs manually lift a patient together, the lift is uneven because of the differences in height and strength between HCWs performing the task. This uncoordinated movement and resultant postures create higher shear forces in the lower spine. Biomechanical tolerance to shear force is much lower than tolerance to compressive force, thus creating a higher risk for back injury.^{31,60}

So, having more HCWs manually lift a patient does not necessarily reduce the risk of WMSDs.

Another traditional solution that is thought to reduce the risk of back injury when standing and transferring patients is the use of gait belts, i.e., a straight belt made of fabric or plastic with no handles which is placed around the patient's abdomen. Gait belts are also often promoted as a tool to control patient descent to the ground during a fall. However, gait belts have not been shown to reduce loads on the spine sufficiently to decrease the risk of injury when performing these tasks.^{31,61-64}

Thus, gait belts should not be used as devices to lift patients. They are intended for guidance, feedback, and steadying assist when standing and ambulating patients who can bear their own weight and have some degree of locomotion.

Research supports that the most effective approach to minimize the large external loads on the spine that occur during patient handling tasks is to use mechanical lifting devices as part of a multifaceted safe patient handling and mobility program.

The Cost of WMSDs Related to Manual Patient Handling

The economic, physical, psychological, and social costs of WMSDs for HCWs, health care organizations, and their patients are staggering.

WMSDs have a significant physical and psychological impact on the quality of life of injured HCWs. Examples include reduction in usual leisure or recreational abilities, short- and long-term ability to perform activities of daily living, frustration and anger related to the inability to practice their profession, and anxiety regarding future employment prospects.^{19,21,77}

WMSDs are associated with high costs to employers such as, absenteeism, burnout, higher employee turnover, reduced workforce efficiency, and the direct costs of increased health care, disability, and workers' compensation costs. The direct and indirect (hidden) costs of WMSDs are typically more severe than the average nonfatal occupational injury or illness.^{8,78}

In 2017, costs of overexertion-related injuries due to manual patient handling were \$1.66 billion and accounted for 30.01% of the direct costs of all workers' compensation claims with more than five days away from work in the US health care industry.⁷⁹



Indirect costs related to WMSDs, such as the costs related to replacing an injured worker either temporarily or permanently, are estimated to be 2.5-4 times the direct cost of injury, depending on the severity.⁸⁰ The cost of replacing a single nurse can range from \$11,000 to \$103,000.^{9, 81-83}

Evidence shows that between 12%-25% of nurses and rehabilitation professionals with WMSDs request transfer away from providing bedside or client care or choose to leave the profession because of an injury or fear of an injury.^{7,9,78,84,85}

A 2014 study concluded that nearly one in five newly licensed registered nurses (RNs) leave their first nursing job within the first year, and one in three (33.5%) leave within two years.⁸⁶ Historically burnout is a leading cause of the high turnover rates in nursing. The COVID-19 pandemic has increased and added work-related stressors which have increased the likelihood of burnout in HCWs.⁸⁷⁻⁸⁹ Decreasing HCW burnout, fatigue, and turnover related to high physical workloads associated with patient care tasks is more important than ever.

Despite these alarming statistics, injury rates and reported workers' compensation costs represent a *fraction* of the full cost of WMSDs associated with manual patient handling. Research indicates that as many as 50% of WMSDs go unreported by HCWs.⁹⁰⁻⁹³ For example, one study found less than 10% of nursing home workers with prevalent lower back pain submitted a workers' compensation claim.⁹⁴

Further, WMSDs can have an indirect negative impact on the quality of care provided to patients. For example, there is some evidence to support the relationship between nurse injuries and physical discomfort and the impact on patient care.¹³ In a 2014 survey, 22% of nurses reported being less friendly or engaging with their patients due to physical discomfort, and 22% also modified or limited their activity/movement on the job.⁹⁵

Ambulation and repositioning of patients are two of the most frequently missed nursing care tasks in hospitals throughout the world. The physical challenges associated with manually repositioning and assisting patients to ambulate may partially explain why these activities are among the nursing tasks most frequently missed.⁹⁶ Barriers to ambulation of patients include the nurse's perception of risk to the patients, e.g., risk of patient fall, or risk of injury to themselves if they get the patient up to walk.⁹⁷

Patients who are more physically challenging to mobilize, e.g., are immobile with high body weight and mass, and/or who are confused and agitated, may not be moved as frequently as needed if manual handling is required.

Lastly, manual patient handling can be painful, increase the risk of skin tears and bruising, and be undignified for the patient.⁹⁸



Benefits of SPHM Programs

Evidence shows that multifaceted participatory safe patient handling and mobility programs (SPHM) can be effective in reducing HCW injuries associated with patient handling and can also be beneficial for patients.^{5,50,99-107}

At the core of these programs is the use of SPHM technology such as powered mobile mechanical patient lifts, ceiling-mounted lifts, and friction-reducing devices/lateral transfer aids to safely move patients when performing patient handling tasks that expose HCWs to the risk factors for WMSDs as described previously.

HCW Safety. The following is a summary of the outcomes reported as a result of implementation of comprehensive SPHM programs during the past 15 years in the US:^{36,50,80,100,102,103,105,108-119}

- 30%-95% decrease in the number and rates of WMSDs.
- 66%-100% decrease in severity or lost and restricted workday injury rates related to WMSDs.
- 30%-95% decrease in workers' compensation costs of WMSDs.

Increases in HCW job satisfaction and significant reductions in health care staff turnover are also reported. Initial investment for purchase of technology and implementing an SPHM program is reported to be recovered between two to four years.^{39, 85}

Violence by patients against HCWs has increased significantly over the past decade with serious and sometimes deadly consequences for workers.¹¹⁹ Use of SPHM technology such as ceiling and floor-based lifts reduces the time spent in close physical contact during a patient lift or transfer task that may agitate patients who are cognitively impaired. Consistent use of SPHM technology appears to reduce the risk of patient-initiated violence when patient care tasks are performed.¹¹⁹⁻¹²²

There is anecdotal evidence that the decrease in close physical contact with patients when using SPHM technology may also decrease the risk of body fluid exposure.

Patient Safety. It is more challenging to measure the relationship between SPHM and patient outcomes; however, there is a growing body of evidence to support that SPHM programs are beneficial to patients.

In a meta-analysis of studies that examined the association between HCW health and safety and patient outcomes, Gibson et al., reported several key findings to support the positive impact of SPHM programs that include the use of SPHM technology and policies on HCW musculoskeletal health and on patient outcomes. These include:

• Reduced risk of health-facility acquired pressure injury by up to 17%.



- Improved patient mobility by 12%.
- Improved patient comfort and safety.^{123,124}

A 43%-50% decrease in pressure injuries and significant reduction in patient falls related to lift and transfer activities have been reported by some hospitals and long-term care facilities when implementing an SPHM program.^{119,125-127}

Although there is need for more research to demonstrate the impact of specific SPHM related interventions on early mobility, it appears that the use of SPHM technology plays a key role in facilitating early and safe mobilization of patients.^{13,128,129}

There is evidence that the use of SPHM technology increases participation of patients in their therapeutic activities and does not have a negative impact on functional independence measure (FIM) mobility scores.^{18,130-134}

Case studies in long-term care have reported that residents experience an increase in physical functioning and activity level, lower levels of depression, improved urinary continence, lower fall risk, and higher levels of alertness during the day after SPHM programs were implemented.¹⁰¹

Effective SPHM Programs

Evidence indicates that effective sustainable SPHM programs should include the following elements: ^{5,50,100,102,108,109,115-117,135-138}

- Visible ongoing leadership support.
- Active ongoing involvement of HCWs in all facets of the program.
- 'No manual lifting' policies.
- SPHM patient assessment protocols or decision-making algorithms.
- The use of SPHM technology to safely lift, move, reposition, and transport patients, and to reduce or eliminate the risk factors for WMSDs.
- Sufficient quantity of SPHM technology that are readily accessible, well maintained, and 'fit' the physical, cognitive, clinical, and rehabilitative needs of the patient population, the task to be performed, and physical design of the workspace.
- Defined processes for storage, cleaning, maintaining, and inspecting SPHM technology and slings with replacement plans based on lifespan of lifts, batteries, slings, etc.
- Facility champions (program coordinators).



- Unit-based peer leaders or SPHM coaches.
- Ongoing competency-based hands-on SPHM training.
- Annual evaluation of program performance.

Figure 8 summarizes laws, standards, and professional association guidance related to SPHM in the US.

Figure 8.

SPHM Laws, Standards, and Professional Association Guidance Related to SPHM in the US

SPHM Laws and Standards in the US

Federal Regulation

Health promotion for US workers in performance of their jobs is supported by workplace safety programs regulated by the Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA). For most industries, such as construction, transportation, and manufacturing, OSHA regulations to address industry specific hazards are well established. To date, OSHA has developed specific regulation for the health care industry related to blood borne pathogen and needle stick exposures, and defined requirements for the use of personal protective equipment such as respirators. OSHA has developed guidelines for SPHM programs in acute and long-term care and implemented a national emphasis program focusing on WMSDs relating to patient handling. However, there have been three failed attempts since 2009 to pass federal SPHM legislation; thus, there is no specific OSHA regulation for SPHM.

State Regulations

In lieu of a federal standard, 11 states (CA, IL, MD, MN, MO, NJ, NY, OH, RI, TX, and WA) have passed SPHM legislation. Unfortunately, the scope of state laws varies. However, there is some evidence to support that in states with SPHM legislation, patients are more likely to be mobilized with SPHM technology, and there is a decrease in WMSDs associated with patient handling.^{13,139-141}

Standards and Guidance from Professional Organizations

In 2013, the American Nurses Association (ANA) published the *Safe Patient Handling and Mobility: Interprofessional National Standards*. The second edition of this standard was published in 2021 and details eight evidence-based standards required to implement and maintain a successful SPHM program:¹⁴²

- 1. Establish a culture of safety.
- 2. Implement and sustain an SPHM program.
- 3. Incorporate ergonomic design principles to provide a safe environment of care.
- 4. Select, install, and maintain safe patient handling technology.
- 5. Establish a system for education, training, and maintaining competence.
- 6. Integrate patient centered SPHM assessment, plan of care, and use of technology.
- 7. Include SPHM in reasonable accommodation and post-injury return to work.
- 8. Establish a comprehensive evaluation system.



SPHM Laws and Standards in the US continued

This groundbreaking document was developed by an interdisciplinary group of SPHM experts and, in lieu of federal SPHM regulation, is considered the 'gold standard' for SPHM programs in the US.39,135

In a meta review of workers' compensation claim data in 50 states in 2016 and 2018, health care systems using the ANA SPHM standards demonstrated a significant decrease in the average total cost of a workers' compensation claim.^{143,144}

Other professional groups such as the Association for periOperative Registered Nurses (AORN) and the National Association of Orthopedic Nurses (NAON) have also developed SPHM guidelines specific to their specialty practice area.^{145,146}

In 2004, the American Physical Therapy Association (APTA) published its first white paper exploring strategies to improve patient and HCW safety in SPHM tasks. In 2014, the APTA introduced standards recommending the development of safe patient handling (SPH) training programs, and in 2019, the association issued a position statement on the role of a physical therapist in these programs.¹⁴⁷

The 2021 Fall Representative Assembly of the American Occupational Therapy Association (AOTA) approved the recommendation to move forward with a policy in support of SPHM that recognizes that 'occupational therapy practitioners have unique expertise to offer with a focus on occupational engagement. Development of a professional policy on SPHM promotes a safer working environment for occupational therapy practitioners and HCWs, with improved safety and outcomes for patients.'¹⁴⁸

The Need for SPHM Education in Health Care Student Curriculum

Student Injuries Related to Patient Handling Activities

Unfortunately, WMSDs related to manual patient handling are also prevalent in the nursing, physical therapy, and occupational therapy student population.¹⁴⁹⁻¹⁵³

Several studies describe the incidence of low back pain in nursing and occupational and physical therapy students. Nursing students, for example, report a significant increase in the lifetime cumulative prevalence of back pain from beginning to completing nursing school.¹⁵⁴

Although low back pain in the student population is attributed to multiple factors, including prolonged sitting and sports activities, the primary cause of low back pain in nursing and occupational and physical therapy students appears to be related to manual lifting and moving of patients during clinical rotation.^{149,152}



Nursing and occupational and physical therapy students report performing unsafe patient moving and handling activities during clinical rotation. If SPHM practices are not present in the location they are assigned to, they do not feel comfortable advocating for safer practices because they want to fit into the HCW team.¹⁵⁵

Little research has been conducted on the impact of suffering low back pain or other WMSDs as a student on practice after graduation; however, the recurrence rates of low back pain in nurses exceeds 70%. Thus, it can be inferred that health care students entering the workforce after graduation are at a high risk for WMSDs associated with manual patient handling activities.^{9,154} This may contribute to the high turnover rates experienced in the nursing population within the first year after graduation.

The prevalence of low back pain related to manual patient handling in other health care student groups such as radiation therapy and nursing aides could not be found in recent professional literature. It is possible that, because WMSDs are cumulative in nature and the duration of education for these professionals is shorter than that of nurses and occupational and physical therapists, symptoms may not manifest until after graduation or with the increased exposure to physical risk factors once employed.

Given what is known about the prevalence of low back pain and other WMSDs in the nursing, occupational therapy, and physical therapy student and new graduate populations, SPHM curriculum should be included in the education of all students who will perform patient handling tasks as HCWs to decrease their risk of injury and to retain the health care workforce.^{20,156}

Changing the Culture in Health Care

Despite the evidence that comprehensive SPHM programs can be effective in reducing costly HCW injuries and enhancing patient safety and outcomes, the inclusion of SPHM in health care facilities in the US is variable.

Common barriers to implementing and sustaining SPHM programs and the use of SPHM technology are diverse but typically are related to an organizational and professional practice culture that prioritizes patient safety over health care worker safety and lacks understanding of the relationship between the two.¹⁵⁷⁻¹⁶¹

This includes a lack of policies mandating SPHM technology use, insufficient training to understand why and how to use technology safely and efficiently, and inadequate staffing and absent culture of support at the department or unit level to facilitate technology use. SPHM technology that is not easily accessible, nor well maintained, is insufficient in quantity, or is inappropriate for patient mobility tasks, are also factors that relate to lack of organizational commitment to support HCW safety.¹⁵⁷⁻¹⁶⁰



Social pressure from staff to perform a lift manually, the perceived ability of the patient to assist in a lift or transfer, and the perception that using SPHM technology may take longer than performing a task manually, are factors that influence the use of SPHM technology by nurses and aides.¹⁵⁹

Despite evidence supporting the use of SPHM in rehabilitation, some physical and occupational therapists perceive that the use of SPHM technology will not facilitate progressive rehabilitation and may even lead to patient dependence.¹⁶²

These organizational and professional culture traits foster risky behaviors by HCWs, such as a disregard for personal injury when performing patient handling tasks and a decrease in motivation by HCWs to use SPHM technology.¹⁵⁹

Frontline HCWs are not aware of the fundamental risks associated with manual patient handling and the benefits to patients when using SPHM technology and work processes.¹⁴² HCWs have traditionally focused on the safety of their patients and not themselves; thus, there needs to be a paradigm shift to include a culture of safety for all.^{20,163}

Changing Culture with SPHM Curriculum

The earlier SPHM is introduced into health care student education, the more likely these students are to integrate SPHM principles into practice.^{14,164} This will not only empower students to maintain their own safety and health but to improve patient outcomes by advocating for use of SPHM technology. Empowering students in this way assists to facilitate the change needed to create a safe patient handling culture in all health care facilities in the US.¹⁰⁶

Given the looming shortage of nurses and other HCWs, knowledge of SPHM also allows graduates to choose employment with health care employers who actively foster a culture of worker and patient safety and support effective SPHM programs.

Facilitating New Graduate Competency and Confidence

Teaching proper body mechanics in educational programs has not protected health care students or graduates from injuries associated with patient handling. Furthermore, new graduates who work in health care settings with SPHM programs must 'unlearn' what they learned as normative practice in school.

An evidence-based and integral component of effective SPHM programs is education and training of HCWs on SPHM principles and the use of SPHM technology and best work practices.^{5,20,154,165}

Academic preparation for SPHM across health care professions is lacking, creating a knowledge deficit that must be addressed upon initial employment in the workforce. Educating entry level health care



professionals to develop SPHM skills upon hire is time intensive and places additional resource demands on the already over-burdened health care system. Therefore, to better inform HCW understanding of the physical demands and risks in their day-to-day roles, and to promote their health and well-being, incorporating SPHM education in professional education programs is a necessity.

Teaching SPHM is not yet required by accrediting agencies in the US. Keeping patients safe is usually the primary requirement which defines whether a student passes or fails a particular skill.

Shouldn't we be equally concerned with keeping our students safe and able to provide evidence-based care to the patients they are learning to help?

Students are taught needle stick precautions and use of personal protective equipment to protect against infection and disease. Yet body mechanics and manual handling are often relegated to a couple hours of education using techniques that have been taught for decades and have proven to be hazardous to HCWs.

Birmingham City University, England, which graduates most of the United Kingdom health care professionals, considers student safety a responsibility. This includes a concern for safeguarding the long-term careers of the students the university sends out into the health care environment.¹⁶⁶ In Australia and Ireland, health professional students are required to update their patient moving and handling skills annually.^{19,167}

The need for SPHM education in health care student curriculum is summarized in Figure 9.



Figure 9.

Summary of the Benefits for SPHM Education in Health Care Student Curriculum in the US

Benefits to students

- Prevent student WMSDs related to manual patent handling.
- Prevent WMSDs in new graduate health care professionals related to manual patient handling.
- Foster a culture of advocacy and confidence in students to integrate SPHM into their post-graduate practice.

Benefits to patients the students care for while in school and after graduation

- Enhance patient safety.
- Promote patient outcomes and recovery principles.
- Develop stewards to support and promote a culture of patient and HCW safety.

Benefits to health care organizations where students and graduates will work

- In the competitive health care environment, hire and retain new graduates with SPHM knowledge.
- Facilitate a culture of SPHM in all patient care settings across the health care continuum.
- Reduce financial and resource burden related to training of new hire graduates with no prior training in SPHM.
- Reduce workers' compensation insurance costs.
- Reduce financial and resource burden associated with WMSDs and replacing injured HCWs.
- Set the foundation for HCW safety and advocacy by teaching SPHM as best practice.
- Impart the value of SPHM technology to promote recovery principles.
- Reduce burden on clinical rotation instructors/preceptors and students through previous SPHM technology exposure and training.

Benefits to the health care education institution

- Provide academic programs that keep students safe in their field of practice.
- Reduce workers' compensation insurance costs.
- Be a leader in evidence-based education for health care practitioners of the future.
- Teach fulfilling evidence-based best practices related to current methods of safely mobilizing patients that incorporate the use of recovery principles, enhance outcomes, and reduce length of stay.



Literature Review

A literature review was conducted to gather published articles related to SPHM curriculum content within education programs for nurses and allied health professionals. Information about the prevalence of WMSDs related to manual patient handling in health care student and new graduate populations was also collected.

The search interface was the EBSCOhost Research Database, which is comprised of 25 databases including CINAHL (Cumulative Index of Nursing and Allied Health) Plus and Medline. An initial search obtained a sense of the volume of literature. Next, the search was refined and limited to English language academic journals and reports including dissertations from January 2005 through February 2022.

This time period was chosen because inclusion of SPHM within health care student education programs in the US prior to 2005 was not formally reported. This is likely because SPHM was a relatively new concept in the US at that time.

The search included all studies and case reports no matter the methodology.

The search words used in combinations were safe patient handling, moving and handling of people, patient lifting, manual handling training, curriculum, education, training, simulation, teaching, perception, students in combination with nurses, physical therapy, physiotherapy, occupational therapy, radiology, radiotherapy, technologist, technician, nursing aides, health care, musculoskeletal disorders/injuries, back injuries, and back pain.

The search produced 770 titles with abstracts. Once duplicates were removed, the curriculum work group conducted a title and abstract review that excluded 250 studies.

Finally, 41 articles remained for inclusion and were broken into two categories, those related specifically to SPHM curriculum for students and those related specifically to injuries and WMSDs reported in the health care student population. References from the remaining articles published between 2014 and 2021 were reviewed to identify any other publications that should be included. This period was selected because these references were more likely to have been published after 2005.



Figure 10.

Flow Chart of Article Selection Process



The History of SPHM in Health Care Student Curriculum in the US

In 2004, experts from the American Nurses Association (ANA), the National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH), and the Veterans Administration (VA) National Center for Patient Safety, supported by funding from NIOSH, collaborated to develop and pilot a flexible, comprehensive, and effective SPHM curriculum module for nursing educational programs.¹⁶⁸

The curriculum was developed to address the gap between the increasing focus on SPHM to reduce the risk of WMSDs in nurses in US health care facilities and the outdated manual patient handling techniques traditionally taught in schools of nursing.¹⁶⁹

The goal of the curriculum was to help nursing educators design student training programs that promote safer approaches to handling patients and contribute to the prevention of WMSDs.¹⁶⁹

The curriculum consisted of seven didactic materials, two clinical simulation laboratory or 'skills lab exercises' and 14 hands-on practice items using SPHM technology. The didactic materials included background information about SPHM, required readings, a two-hour narrated slide show, and a quiz. Skills lab exercises included assessing a patient's mobility needs and use of SPHM decision algorithms.¹⁶⁵ Implementation instructions for nurse educators were included.

The curriculum was designed with both the learner and the faculty in mind and was flexible enough to allow for various teaching strategies. Materials and laboratory exercises were presented in a variety of



modes (visual, auditory, kinesthetic, reading, and writing) to accommodate a variety of learning styles.¹⁶⁸ Faculty later reported using didactic, lab and demonstration, and computer-based strategies.¹⁶⁷

Twenty-six nursing education programs from across the US were selected to participate in the pilot study. All but one were baccalaureate nursing programs.¹⁶⁸

Nursing faculty from the intervention schools attended the 2005 annual VA National Center for Patient Safety SPHM conference, as well as pre- and post-conference workshops, to hear from experts in the field, learn about the curriculum, and give feedback to the curriculum developers.^{165,168} Faculty received training in use of the curriculum materials and delivered this to their nursing students. Six SPHM technology vendors agreed to loan technology to all 26 programs and assist in training faculty in the use of SPHM technology.¹⁶⁸

The new SPHM curriculum was implemented in the participating nursing schools in the fall of 2005. Effectiveness of the module was evaluated through pre/post questionnaires and by comparison to three control nursing education programs using traditional curricula for patient handling.¹⁶⁸

Pre/post questionnaires revealed significant improvement in students' general knowledge, attitudes, and beliefs regarding SPHM. When compared with control sites, students scored significantly higher in general knowledge and beliefs and in attitudes toward using mechanical lifting devices. These students also tested as having a more positive attitude toward and being more likely to use mechanical lifting technology.¹⁶⁵

Program fidelity assessment results revealed that 65% of the hands-on module element was incorporated into school programs, as well as 83% of the didactic items and 92% of laboratory activities.¹⁶⁵

Assessment of the piloted SPHM curriculum module demonstrated that the program significantly changed the knowledge, attitudes, and beliefs of the nursing program students and educators, and that the curriculum would continue to be used.¹⁶⁵ However, the relationship between SPHM curriculum and the use of SPHM technology by nurses in clinical practice after graduation or change in injury rates associated with use of SPHM technology is not reported.

In 2009, NIOSH made the *Safe Patient Handling Training for Schools of Nursing: Curricular Materials* freely available on its website. The curriculum is now in need of an update, and the narrated PowerPoint is on an unsupported software format.



Current State of SPHM within Curriculum for Health Care Professions in US

Despite the efforts of NIOSH, health care student education programs have been slow to integrate the NIOSH *Safe Patient Handling Training for Schools of Nursing* content as part of standard curriculum.

In 2018, a survey was performed of US nursing schools to evaluate the extent to which evidence-based SPHM content such as the NIOSH curriculum and resources was present in curricula. A total of 2,196 US nursing academic programs awarding baccalaureate and associate degrees was identified, and 1,875 programs were contacted directly to request inclusion in the study.

The study findings indicate that 51.3% of the 228 respondent programs had adopted the NIOSH curriculum.¹⁶³ However, more than 90% of respondents indicated that curricula still included traditional manual patient handling: the use of draw sheets for repositioning patients in bed; the use of body mechanics to reduce one's risk of injury; and the use of gait belts for standing, pivoting, transfers, and ambulation.

Interestingly, course instructors (40%) reported assisting in implementing SPHM at clinical teaching sites, but only eight of those had attended a national SPHM conference. In addition, a very low percentage of schools reported having powered lift technology and friction-reducing devices available for skills lab teaching.¹⁶³

Considering the low study response rate of 14.2%, a 51.3% outcome for adoption of the curriculum is substandard in promoting health and well-being of novice health care professionals in performance of their work responsibilities.¹⁶³

Collaborating with physical therapy has been identified as a strategy to improve implementation of the NIOSH curriculum.¹⁶³ In 2019, the American Physical Therapy Association updated its position statement regarding SPHM in practice stating, "The American Physical Therapy Association supports physical therapists and physical therapist assistants employing the concepts of safe patient handling and mobility while providing services, and leading the development, implementation, refinement, and maintenance of safe patient handling and mobility programs on an institutional level and at the local, state, and federal government levels."¹⁴⁷

However, occupational therapy and physical therapy education programs also lag in integrating SPHM content into curriculum. As with nursing programs, manual handling techniques are still taught as 'best practice' to mobilize patients. In programs where physical therapy students have been exposed to SPHM principles, some research has shown students report having more intentions to seek out SPHM technology for use during clinical practice. However, only one of these studies reported details about the curricular design that is used to deliver this information to students.¹⁴



If therapists are to take a leadership role in promoting SPHM principles, it is critical that SPHM is integrated early and throughout their education to increase the likelihood that students will integrate SPHM into their clinical practice after graduation.¹⁴

Only one study appears to have been published that examines the prevalence of SPHM in occupational therapy curriculum. This study examined curriculum inclusion of SPHM as a standard of practice and confirmed that 20.3% from 118 responses out of a total of 238 US occupational therapy academic programs included SPHM education, while 78% continued to teach traditional manual handling techniques as the standard.²⁰

There is little published information about the use of SPHM curriculum in other health care student education programs such as those for nursing aides and radiation technologists.

There is a small body of research that examines integration of SPHM into curriculum for radiologic technology students. Use of SPHM technology and practices in clinical rotation following various methods of SPHM instruction was evaluated. The research identified barriers and potential instructional approaches to successful use of SPHM by the students.¹⁷⁰⁻¹⁷²

Gaps and Barriers to Implementing SPHM into Curriculum

There is some literature that describes successful integration of SPHM curriculum into a small number of nursing and physical and occupational therapy education programs. These are described later in this paper.

However, despite the wealth of evidence supporting that manual handling of patients is inherently unsafe,^{30,36, 173,174} educators in schools for health care students continue to teach traditional manual patient handling techniques and body mechanics that have been proven ineffective in reducing the risk of WMSDs, while leaving unaddressed the associated risks to students, HCWs, and patients.^{22,168, 175,176}

Education programs have a duty to teach SPHM

Teaching SPHM is not yet required by educational accrediting agencies in the US; however, keeping patients safe is usually the bottom line in defining whether a student passes or fails a particular skill. Faculty also have a duty to keep *students* safe. Students have a right to be informed about the occupational health and safety risks they may be exposed to in the career they have chosen and ways to mitigate those risks and prevent injury or harm.



Professors at Mercer University in Georgia concluded that "Given the incidence of WMSDs among physical therapists, we have a responsibility to promote use of SPHM technology when it will benefit either the patient or the health care worker, or both."¹⁷⁷

In countries such as Australia and the UK, where universities are legally bound to teach SPHM, educators cite the moral obligation to teach SPHM to health care students.^{151, 167, 178}

Faculty have an obligation to teach to ethical principles and standards of practices as set forth by associations and accreditation entities that support health care professionals, such as:

- ANA Nursing: Scope and Standards of Practice¹⁷⁹
- The AOTA Standards of Practice for Occupational Therapy¹⁸⁰
- The APTA Standards of Practice for Physical Therapy¹⁸¹
- The Commission on Accreditation in Physical Therapy Education (CAPTE) Rules of Practice and Procedure¹⁸²

Thus, teaching current evidence-based SPHM principles in student curriculum would meet the intent health care standards of practice.

Review of current evidence and expert consensus by the authors of this paper identified the following drivers that create the gaps and barriers influencing adoption and sustainability of SPHM into health care curricula. The external drivers described below influence the internal drivers within health care schools.

An approach to addressing these drivers and promoting adoption of SPHM curriculum is described later in this paper.

External Drivers

Health care culture in the US focuses primarily on patient safety.

Loeppke et al., stated that "since the publication of the Institute of Medicine's groundbreaking report To Err is Human in 2000, patient safety has become a key health care issue, driving decision-making and policy formulation in virtually every sector of health care".¹⁸³ The Triple Aim Initiative, launched in 2007 by the Institute for Healthcare Improvement (IHI), helped to further entrench a patient-centric culture in an effort to improve the US healthcare system. In the past decade, there has been a realization that, for the Triple Aim to be successful, the safety and health of HCWs, primarily related to preventing fatigue and burnout, must also be addressed. In 2014, the Quadruple Aim was developed, incorporating HCW well-being as a key factor to the success of the Triple Aim.¹⁸⁴ However, the incorporation of HCW safety and health as a driver that improves patient outcomes is still a relatively new concept in the US health care system and does not appear to have trickled down into health care student curriculum.



Similarly, health care schools appear to be unaware of the evidence that supports the relationship between SPHM and improved patient outcomes as described in this paper.

Lack of national SPHM regulation, e.g., a federal standard enforced by OSHA

The lack of national SPHM regulation may have contributed to the patchwork approach to SPHM that is observed in health care organizations across the US. There is variability in prevalence and scope of SPHM programs within acute care facilities and across the health care continuum.¹⁸⁵

This, in turn, does not promote SPHM as an accepted standard of care in health care, which would help to support integration of SPHM into curriculum so that students could be taught to this standard.

Efforts to pass national SPHM legislation have been attempted for more than 20 years but have not been successful.

The lack of a nationally-recognized and standardized approach to SPHM also contributes to the variable efforts to promote SPHM that are observed within states and professional organizations.

For example, 11 states have enacted SPHM laws or resolutions that require implementation of SPHM programs; however, each law varies in scope and applicability to health care settings such as hospitals and nursing homes, or both. None of these laws incorporate requirements that specifically address SPHM training for health care students.

The Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA), the National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH), and the American Nurses Association (ANA), together with numerous other national and international professional organizations such as the American Physical Therapy Association (APTA) and the Association of periOperative Registered Nurses (AORN), have published evidence-based standards and guidelines that support and promote SPHM programs.^{163,186}

However, there is *not one* consistent global definition of SPHM. For example, NIOSH defines SPHM as "the use of mechanical equipment and safety procedures to lift and move patients so that HCWs can avoid using manual exertions and thereby reduce their risk of injury. At the same time, patient handling ergonomics (*AKA SPHM*) seeks to maximize the safety and comfort of patients during handling".¹⁸⁷ However, another definition found in literature is "SPHM refers to the application of ergonomics to lifting, transferring, repositioning, and mobilizing patients in order to prevent staff injuries and optimize patient mobility".¹⁶² The definition for SPHM and SPHM programs also varies in each state with an SPHM law. Outside the US, the term 'moving and handling of people' is more commonly used than SPHM.

The term 'safe patient handling' has been interpreted as using body mechanics and traditional assistive devices such as gait belts, not powered and non-powered SPHM technology and evidence-based work practices. This is evidenced by the description of safe patient handling and ergonomics in the 2019



National Council of State Boards of Nursing (NCSBN) National Council Licensure Examination for Nurses (NCLEX-RN®) Test Plan exam for RNs as described below.

Lack of recognition or requirement by licensing entities and education-related professional organizations to require schools to include SPHM in curriculum

Examinations offered by professional certification bodies such as the National Board for Certification in Occupational Therapy (NBCOT) and the Federation of State Boards of Physical Therapy (FSBPT) do not include questions about SPHM, thus continuing to promote manual patient handling as the standard of care.^{163,165,168,175}

A reference to ergonomics principles and safe patient handling is included in the current NCSBN NCLEX-RN[®] Test Plan exam for RNs published in 2019. The test plan states under Safety and Infection Control that the test covers "use [of] ergonomic principles when providing care (e.g., safe patient handling, proper lifting)".¹⁸⁸

However, the ergonomics principles described are limited, still refer to 'proper lifting', and do not include any reference to SPHM technology. Additionally, it is unclear to what extent test items actually reflect these very broad principles.¹⁶³

A theory practice gap exists between what is being taught academically versus what is being performed clinically.^{20,163,165,175,178,189-192}

Few core textbooks include current evidence-based principles of ergonomics and SPHM.

There are few core textbooks that include content on SPHM.^{163,165,168,175} Unfortunately, some of those that make recommendations for the use of SPHM equipment when moving and transferring patients also include photographs of nurses repositioning patients in bed using draw sheets. As previously discussed, the definition of SPHM is not universally interpreted correctly.

Lack of consistent SPHM practices in clinical practice locations

As previously discussed, the variability in prevalence and scope of SPHM programs in health care organizations creates a lack of consistent SPHM practices in clinical practice locations. Thus, students may learn about evidence-based practice and SPHM but not be supported and have reinforcement during their clinical experiences. Conversely, students may not have SPHM education provided to them in their curriculum but be expected to be knowledgeable about SPHM when performing clinical tasks.



Health care professional organizations may support the use of SPHM programs to enhance worker and patient safety; however, they rarely recommend SPHM education in student curriculum to facilitate this goal. For example, the APTA defined the role of physical therapists and physical therapist assistants as leaders in SPHM but did not include recommendations for standardized curriculum content to fulfill this role.¹⁴

There is a large portion of research related to SPHM education for students which cites the lack of SPHM programs and technology in health care facilities that are used for clinical rotation.

McGrath found that 70% of occupational therapy students participating in clinical practice had experience with a supervisor suggesting techniques they knew were unsafe. Thirty percent said nothing because they did not know of an alternative, the patient was in distress, or they feared a negative impact on their grade.¹⁹ When discussing the gap between SPHM education and practice, Cornish and Jones summarized it well: "Students in such situations need strategies to help them challenge poor practice and reduce the risk of injury to themselves and others."¹⁹³

Lack of standardized curriculum in core evidence-based SPHM principles that is relevant to practice needs by discipline for all health care students who perform patient handling tasks

There is no standard curriculum for education of SPHM in health care schools across disciplines. SPHM curriculum needs to be relevant for the patient handling tasks performed by different health care professionals, e.g., radiology technicians vs. physical and occupational therapists vs. nurses and nursing aides.

As previously discussed, a national SPHM curriculum for schools of nursing was published in 2009. Though widely promoted, the curriculum did not appear to change the teaching of unsafe practices such as the use of draw sheets for repositioning patients that is still found in nursing school curricula.¹⁶³ Additionally, this curriculum needs to be updated to reflect current SPHM practices.

Internal Drivers

These are the practices that are influenced by the external drivers described above.

Lack of awareness of evidence-based SPHM principles and the importance of maintaining student, patient, and HCW health and safety

The lack of awareness of SPHM principles and the relationship to patient, student, and HCW safety, coupled with the lack of need to incorporate SPHM into curriculum for examination and licensing requirements, contributes to the following barriers to integrating SPHM into curriculum:



- Lack of recognition by educators of injuries sustained by health care students and workers related to manual patient handling.
- Difficulty in obtaining school leadership support, and opinion leaders objecting to change. 163,168,173,185
- Influence of other peers/professionals (educators and students).
- Educators unaware that traditional manual patient handling is unsafe even when using 'proper body mechanics'.
- Educators unaware of SPHM principles and thus not teaching evidence-based practice.
- Educators may feel neither proficient nor competent in teaching SPHM principles due to lack of experience in use of SPHM technology and understanding of how SPHM can be integrated into specific clinical practice.^{20,163,165}
- Expectation by educators that rehabilitation therapists are the mobility/SPHM experts.

In therapy education, there is a focus on manual patient handing rather than the utilization of SPHM technology for evaluation and treatment. As with some schools of nursing, therapy schools continue to teach manual patient handling skills as the standard of practice, in part because the educators are unaware they are teaching unsafe practices.²⁰ Therapists are considered the mobility experts by their health care colleagues and, in turn, therapists may help to create the culture and expectations to rely on therapists as mobility experts by teaching their colleagues how to use 'proper body mechanics' to transfer/move patients. However, research shows therapists also experience WMSDs related to patient handling.^{20,192}

Schools do not have SPHM technology available in clinical skill labs

Additional barriers to SPHM inclusion in curriculum include the fact that schools may not have SPHM technology, nor the resources to purchase or space to store technology.^{20,163,174,178}

Schools may not be aware of the type of SPHM technology needed; however, budgetary barriers to purchasing technology may be due to a lack of understanding about the importance of needing the technology and therefore making it a priority for purchase.

Perception of 'no time' for additional content in an already packed curriculum

Faculty report time constraints in adding additional content to an already full curriculum.^{168,174,178} They may find it challenging to identify ways to integrate SPHM into existing curriculum, i.e., screening of


mobility status and use of appropriate devices to deliver treatments or perform care tasks and including SPHM devices as part of the professional modalities.

There may also be a need for curricula to be tightly aligned with national board exam priorities for specific regulated professions and related state and national licensing standards. The perception may be that there is no room for incorporating SPHM if board exams do not include this content.

Figure 11 summaries the external and internal drivers that influence implementation of SPHM education in health care student curriculum.

Figure 11.

Summary of External and Internal Drivers that Influence Implementation of SPHM Education in Health Care Student Curriculum.

| Implementing SPHM into Curriculum | | | |
|---|---|--|--|
| External Drivers | Internal Drivers | | |
| Health care safety culture in the US that focuses primarily on patient safety vs. worker and patient safety | Lack of awareness of evidence-based SPHM principles and the importance of maintaining student, patient, and HCW health and safety | | |
| Lack of national SPHM regulation, e.g., a federal standard enforced by OSHA | Obtaining school leadership support/opinion leaders objecting to change | | |
| • Lack of recognition or requirement by licensing entities and education professional organizations | Influence of other peers/professionals (educators and students) | | |
| to require schools to include SPHM in curriculum Few core textbooks include current evidence- based principles of ergonomics and SPHM | Educators unaware that traditional manual patient handling is unsafe even when using proper body mechanics | | |
| Lack of consistent SPHM practices in clinical practice locations | Educators unaware of SPHM and thus not teaching evidence-based practice | | |
| Lack of standardized curriculum in core evidence-based SPHM principles that is relevant to practice needs by discipline for all health care students who perform patient handling tasks | Educators not proficient/competent in teaching SPHM | | |
| | Expectation by educators that rehabilitation therapists are the mobility/SPHM experts | | |
| | Schools do not have SPHM technology in clinical skills labs | | |
| | Perception of 'no time' for additional content in an already packed curriculum | | |
| 1 | 1 | | |



Published Evidence of Successful Integration of SPHM Principles into Curriculum

Introduction

There is a large body of research that describes the design of curriculum and teaching methods to facilitate successful education and training of health care students.

However, finding literature that discusses the teaching of SPHM in a higher educational setting is challenging, and there are few published articles that discuss successful implementation of SPHM curriculum into schools for nurses, rehabilitation professionals, nursing aides, imaging technicians, and other health care students. Nevertheless, some trends do emerge and are described in this section.

Components of effective SPHM education

SPHM education should be multimodal, e.g., delivered via lecture, self-guided computer-based learning, and hands-on practice in simulation and in clinical environments. Education should be integrated and distributed throughout the curriculum, interdisciplinary, and coordinated with clinical sites. Examples and rationale are given below.

Multimodal

Although examples of SPHM being integrated into health care student curriculum are uncommon in the literature, the importance of delivering education and training using multiple modalities to accommodate different learning styles and facilitate learning and retention of SPHM related skills is supported.

Examples from physical therapy programs. Nitz and Johnson described SPHM education for physiotherapy students as including the following components: two hours of lecture; four hours of small-group skill development classes with video; practice under tutor guidance with feedback; problem solving with 'mock' patients, with immediate feedback from educators; online scenario-based interactive learning; and an independent learning package. The authors concluded that "our use of a blended learning approach that enabled students to reflect and develop skills inside and outside the classroom appears to have been successful in enhancing self-rated confidence and assessed competence" in students.¹⁹⁴

Active learning, role-play, case scenarios, and video examples help to develop strong decision-making skills for physical therapy students.¹⁷⁷



Examples from occupational therapy programs. In discussing a suggested approach to including SPHM in occupational therapy programs, Slusser et al., suggested that interactive lecture and hands-on experience in laboratory-based sessions, "followed by the moving and handling of actual patients in fieldwork experiences", is an effective approach for students to learn information and build SPHM skills.¹⁹⁵

The use of computer-based training (CBT) is increasing in academic programs. Hayden and Gallagher et al., conducted studies to examine the effectiveness of CBT for occupational therapy education for SPHM training. Outcomes noted included improved cognition of the principles of SPHM; however, students preferred additional hands-on training in the laboratory to interact and receive feedback from the instructor regarding techniques.^{196,197}

Webb et al., assessed the long-term effectiveness of replacing annual practical handling updates for occupational therapy students with an online training system, combined with competency assessment of skill and safety.¹⁹⁸

During this quasi-experimental longitudinal three-year study, 243 students had access to a multimedia online SPHM training system that replaced the usual annual educator-led practical training.

Year One students received a practical hands-on SPHM training session, after which they had access to an online multimedia interactive SPHM learning system. This was combined with annual 45-minute inperson competency evaluations to measure specific skills when performing four common SPHM tasks.

Trained assessors used a competency assessment tool to collect skills data at critical stages of the program, i.e., the beginning of Years Two and Three and at the end of Year Three.

Results demonstrated significant increases in skill level of students when performing the four SPHM tasks.

The researchers surmise that online training systems that are easily accessed by students at any time, combined with targeted hands-on competency assessment, can be an effective alternative to traditional annual practical updates, thereby reducing educator-led training hours. Additionally, they report that "students have taken more responsibility for their own learning and professional development, demonstrating more positive engagement in preparation for the classroom competency session."

Examples from nursing programs. Kneafsey and High reported that 73% of surveyed student nurses were confident in their moving and handling skills after university, during which patient moving and handling was taught with a one-hour lecture in Year One and *annual* three-hour skills sessions thereafter. The 27% of students who reported not being confident in their patient handling skills cited lack of time to practice both at school and on clinical placement as the primary reasons.¹⁷⁸

In 2020, Graham used small group educational sessions over a six-week period to teach SPHM to nursing students. The training was voluntary and included a didactic class and a one-hour practice skills session in a laboratory setting. During the skills sessions, students were evaluated for competency using three



different pieces of SPHM technology with either mannequins or other nursing students to play the role of patients. If a student did not meet minimum competency when using SPHM technology, open labs were available for additional practice. Results showed that average scores related to students' knowledge of SPHM rose from 55% prior to the class and skills session to 91% following the SPHM training.¹⁹⁹

Examples from other health care student programs. In another study, radiation therapy students received two one-hour lectures on traditional manual patient handling and SPHM, followed two days later by a two-hour skills lab. They also completed an online, self-guided module. Lab sessions included use of three different pieces of SPHM technology in addition to manual handling practice, use of SPHM decision-making tools algorithms, and two case studies. Surveys completed by students immediately after training and 11 weeks later showed good improvement in knowledge about SPHM but little improvement in attitude and intent to use SPHM technology to move and lift patients.¹⁷¹

Birmingham City University redesigned patient moving and handling education for their students in a variety of health care domains to include methodologies to suit different learning styles, a virtual learning system, and integration between theory and practical approaches. The changes in curriculum resulted in a 92% reduction in student injuries during clinical placement.¹⁶⁶

Current trends in training modalities. For more than 15 years, simulation had been a common tool to teach specific clinical skills to health care students. In a systematic review and meta-analysis, Mulyadi et al., 2021, examined the efficacy of simulation technology-based learning on nursing students' learning outcomes and concluded it may assist them to fill gaps between theory and clinical practice, better preparing them for clinical practice.²⁰⁰

Specific to SPHM, O'Donnell et al., reported that when using a simulation lab to evaluate patient transfer skills, scores on a pre- and post-intervention knowledge assessment improved from 65% to 90%.²⁰¹

Another study found that simulation training using standardized patients and patient simulators was beneficial in increasing student confidence and preparing occupational therapy (OT) and physical therapy (PT) students to practice in the acute care setting.²⁰²

Virtual reality technology is a newer modality that can be used to train health care students in addition to training in a simulation lab and as a potential for alternative clinical placement. There is some research supporting that it could be an effective tool to enhance knowledge retention and student satisfaction.^{200,203-206}



Integrated and distributed throughout the curriculum

Learning any skill takes time, practice, and multiple exposures over time. Integration throughout a student's education is paramount to creating knowledge, skills, and attitudes that will carry over into clinical practice.

Some studies examining SPHM training for OT and PT students report that SPHM should be embedded throughout the curricula to avoid the challenges and ineffectiveness of students attending a single class early in their training.¹⁹

There are differences when recommending at what point in the curriculum SPHM should be introduced. For example, should SPHM be introduced in early patient management courses, and then revisited and reinforced later in various courses as students develop decision-making skills? Or should it be presented after a substantial part of their preclinical practice knowledge and professional skills is learned?^{177,194}

Alternatively, if SPHM is only taught early in a program, should it be revisited again later in the curriculum to allow for development of problem-solving skills in the moving of patients?¹⁹⁴

Haines et al., provide a comprehensive example of how SPHM can be successfully embedded in curriculum using a multimodal approach.

Based on extensive experience teaching SPHM in Doctor of Physical Therapy (DPT) programs in Michigan, Haines and Arnold (2019) recommended SPHM content be threaded through the physical therapy curriculum to address the various applications for SPHM across patient diagnoses, settings, and recovery continuum. Students should also have continuous access to technology and repeated hands-on exposure in using technology in clinical-type situations.²⁰⁷

In a follow-up study, Haines and Arnold, 2021, described a curricular design embedding the recommendations from their prior work.

Throughout the three-year DPT curriculum, students learn and apply SPHM principles and techniques using a variety of learning activities that get more complex each year and follow a revised Bloom's Taxonomy for learning.

Students are able to make decisions about the use of SPHM technology when working with real patients in the university's student-run pro bono clinic.

They reported enhanced student awareness about epidemiology of HCW injuries and limitations of body mechanics in injury prevention, confidence in application of SPHM technologies, and confidence to advocate for SPHM during clinical practice.

Students overwhelmingly reported repeated access to SPHM technology, and the ability to practice and progressively challenge their abilities to utilize SPHM technology in more complex patient scenarios, as factors contributing to their confidence.¹⁴



Another approach to integrating SPHM into OT education was the use of an SPHM residency for OT master's students. Over eight weeks, 14 students completed six education modules and then applied knowledge learned in the community with clients, caregivers, and other health professionals.

They worked directly with vendors in the community setting and examined SPHM programs and policies at hospitals and long-term care facilities by conducting audits and making recommendations. Six months following their residency and graduation from their academic programs, students' experience and knowledge transfer was solicited via qualitative phone interview.

Overall, the nine students who were interviewed were able to consolidate their SPHM knowledge and apply their clinical skills. They reported feeling confident when educating caregivers and health care professionals and gained expertise in conducting audits of SPHM policies and procedures. Feedback was provided to improve the program and included identifying the need for more structure and organization with community stakeholders, more clinical opportunities to work with clients with higher needs and who are more complex, and more time with community OTs and SPHM specialists.²⁰⁸

Interdisciplinary when practical

In a systematic review to assess the impact of interprofessional education (IPE) outcomes related to health care pre-licensure learners and professionals, Spaulding et al., found that IPE was "effective in improving both pre-licensure learners' and professionals' attitudes toward other disciplines and the value placed on a team-based approach for improving patient outcomes". They recommend that future research assess the long-term impact of IPE and objectively assess change in collaborative behavior.²⁰⁹

IPE for SPHM is a model commonly found in hospitals and rehabilitation facilities where PTs or OTs are involved in or responsible for SPHM training of HCWs.

Several studies have shown the effectiveness of peer teaching between PT students and other health professions students in non-SPHM related topics.¹⁵¹

There is some evidence that the use of PT students to teach nursing students about SPHM techniques can be effective. Studies showed that a mix of lecture and practice activities was effective in improving knowledge and skill in patient handling. Many of these case studies involved teaching students basic patient mobility (pivot transfers, bed mobility, etc.) without the use of SPHM technology; however, it may be inferred that the model would be equally effective if SPHM technology was included.^{7,167,210,211}

Boucaut and Howson enlisted fourth year PT students to teach SPHM skills to radiation therapy (RT) students. Students attended two classes; a one-hour theory and demonstration class, and a two-hour practical skills class a week later. The skills class had eight stations that included SPHM technology such as the use of slide sheets, patient mobility assessment, basic manual handling of patients who could bear, and communication skills. There was a high teacher-to-student ratio of no more than one PT



student to two RT students. Peer teaching was found to be a positive experience, and hands-on training was deemed valuable to learn practical skills. The importance of reflective practice was highlighted. Although students reported gaining SPHM skills during the training, there was a sharp decline when using skills during clinical placement due to multiple factors that have been previously discussed in this paper.¹⁷⁰

Peer teaching can increase the knowledge and skill of all disciplines involved, facilitating teamwork, communication, and cooperation between the disciplines and how to work as a team, which is so important in the clinical setting.²¹¹

Coordination with clinical sites

The gap between what is being taught at the university level and the knowledge and skills that students are using during their clinical experiences while enrolled is discussed frequently in the literature. Several authors have cited this as a *major* challenge to successfully implementing SPHM in higher education.^{155,} ^{164,171, 193, 212} With this in mind, the importance of coordinating with clinical facilities cannot be overstated. Many health care student programs do not know whether their clinical facilities have safe patient handling coordinators.¹⁷⁵

Even the best taught SPHM techniques and principles will erode in the minds and habits of the students if not reinforced in their clinical or workplace. Perlow stated that "There should be a focus on SPHM that is introduced and emphasized in didactic coursework and reinforced and mastered during clinical internships."¹⁷⁷ SPHM knowledge and skills learned by health care students in schools will only be beneficial if students can apply those skills in clinical settings where there is appropriate SPHM technology and a culture of supporting SPHM practice.¹⁷⁸

Implementing SPHM Into Curriculum - Achieving a Desired State

Overall Goal

The following summarizes the critical need for integration of standardized core curriculum in SPHM fundamentals into the education programs for all health care students who will ultimately provide direct care to health care consumers across the continuum in the US.

SPHM curriculum should be further customized to provide specific knowledge and skills to meet SPHM needs that vary by profession.

Manual patient handling is recognized as a leading hazard of work-related injury to HCWs who perform patient handling and mobility tasks in environments across the health care continuum in the US.



SPHM programs that include the use of SPHM technology, such as powered lifts and stand assist devices, have been shown to be effective at reducing the risk of back injuries and other WMSDs associated with manual patient handling, and facilitating improved patient outcomes.

Despite the evidence, integration of SPHM within health care student education in the US is sparse. As Powell-Cope et al., found in their survey of 228 schools of nursing, even when elements of evidencebased SPHM programs are being taught, "their practical application in skills labs was often lacking". Schools of nursing, physical and occupational therapy, and other health care disciplines continue to teach outdated body mechanics techniques and use of tools that have been proven to be ineffective in reducing HCW injury. These include the use of drawsheets to reposition patients in bed and gait belts to 'lift' and transfer patients to and from bed to chair or commode.

As discussed in this paper, these practices are perpetuated by several drivers or factors that could be addressed using the approach discussed in this section:

 The relationship between the well-being of HCWs and patient safety is globally recognized. Loeppke et al., stated – "Without a safe and healthy work environment for the millions of individuals who provide care for and support the needs of patients, the core goal of ensuring patient safety is placed at risk. Healthy and safe HCWs are more likely to provide care that leads to optimized patient health and safety".¹⁸³

The COVID-19 pandemic has further highlighted the urgent need to address the physical and psychological well-being of HCWs if organizations across the health care continuum are to retain and recruit sufficient numbers of HCWs to provide quality care and achieve patient safety goals.^{89,213,214}

Therefore, it is incumbent for schools that educate nurses, physical and occupational therapists, and other healthcare professionals to recognize that they play a critical role in driving culture change in health care, equipping students with the knowledge and skills to ensure their health and safety and maximize the well-being of their patients.⁷

Schools must also realize that many health care students are injured because of exposure to
manual patient handling during their education. This increases their risk of aggravating that
injury when they start their careers in health care, jeopardizing the sustainability of the health
care workforce in the US. Schools have an ethical duty to protect students from known
occupational risks such as the injuries associated with manual patient handling.^{163,215}

The Joint Commission's publication *Improving patient and worker safety: opportunities for synergy, collaboration, and innovation* states that, "Few activities in health care link patient and worker safety more directly than lifting, transferring, repositioning, and ambulating patients."¹²⁵



Teaching students evidence-based SPHM knowledge and skills, expecting them to use SPHM when providing patient care, and reinforcing SPHM in clinical settings during their education helps to protect students and patients.¹⁶³

- Equipping health care students with the knowledge and skills that demonstrate SPHM is an expected *standard of practice* for patient safety and their own safety, while in school and throughout their career in health care, may also provide a competitive advantage to schools when attracting and retaining students.¹⁶³
- Schools that *do not* refocus health care student education to incorporate evidence-based SPHM principles and skills will continue to be the origin of the problem, using a siloed approach that perpetuates an outdated non-evidence-based education approach to patient handling.^{163,215}
- There is evidence to support that exposure to SPHM principles should begin early in the curriculum, before unsafe manual patient handling practices are established, and then continue throughout a student's education using a multimodal approach.

Didactic education in SPHM principles can provide a foundational level of knowledge; however, education using SPHM equipment and evidence-based techniques at each stage of the curriculum, as it relates to the course content and practical skills, is essential.

This approach includes simulation-based learning that occurs prior to clinical course work and incorporates real world hands-on patient handling and mobility scenarios that are relevant to a student's specific discipline.

Students will then be able to recognize safety risks to themselves and to patients, and they will seek out opportunities and ask about the availability and utilization of SPHM technology and techniques during their clinical rotations and after graduation as health care providers.

• A multimodal and interdisciplinary approach appears to be effective in increasing student competency and confidence to utilize SPHM skills and in promoting collaborative relationships among disciplines such as nursing and PT.

Steps to Achieve Desired State

It may not be possible for schools to change or address all factors that have been identified as potential barriers to integration of SPHM into health care student curriculum. However, ASPHP believes the following directives will achieve the overall desired goal of successfully integrating SPHM into health care student education in the US, thereby facilitating student, HCW, and patient safety.



The first step in this process is publication and dissemination of this white paper, with the goal of raising awareness of deans and program directors of schools of nursing, therapy, radiology, nursing assistant programs, etc., about why and how to effectively incorporate SPHM into curriculum.

It is also essential that discussion occur with licensing, regulating, and other health care student education-related entities to determine and implement a way to ensure that evidence-based SPHM practices are included in licensure exams and education materials.

Such organizations include the:

- National Council of State Boards of Nursing (NCSBN)
- National League for Nursing (NLN) the voice of nursing educators
- American Association of Colleges of Nursing (AACN) national voice for bachelor's and graduate nursing education
- Quality and Safety Education for Nurses (QSEN)/Robert Wood Johnson Foundation
- Federation of State Boards of Physical Therapy (FSBPT)
- National Board for Certification in Occupational Therapy (NBCOT[®])
- International Nursing Association for Clinical and Simulation Learning

Addressing external drivers that influence adoption and sustainment of SPHM into health care curricula

Directive 1. Change health care safety culture in the US to include equal emphasis on worker and patient safety.

There appears to be an incremental shift toward the goal of integrating a culture of HCW and patient safety within health care organizations in the US. For example, in 2020, the Institute for Healthcare Improvement (IHI) published Safer Together: A National Action Plan to Advance Patient Safety.

This National Action Plan, which was developed with 27 national health care-related organizations, presents a total systems approach to safety. The plan includes 17 specific recommendations for advancing safe and highly reliable care by driving improvement in four foundational areas:

- Culture, leadership, and governance
- Patient and family engagement
- Workforce safety
- Learning system



The foundational areas are prioritized as essential to create total systems safety and establish the necessary conditions for delivering safe care and preventing harm.^{214,216,}

IHI includes SPHM as one of the *priority* programs that should be implemented to address the physical and psychological safety of HCWs and foster a healthy work environment.²¹⁷ Another example of the integration of HCW and patient safety is the role of SPHM within programs that promote early and progressive patient mobility. Early mobility is associated with improved patient outcomes, and there is a growing evidence base that demonstrates the critical role SPHM plays in facilitating early, safe, and continuous mobilization of patients. In fact, SPHM programs may be more successful at reducing HCW and patient injuries when specifically designed to be part of an early mobility program.^{50, 128, 218, 219}

Schools could play an active role in promoting this culture change by assisting health care facilities to understand the relationship between HCW and patient safety and the role of SPHM.

Directive 2. Raise awareness of SPHM state regulations and standards.

In lieu of national regulation for SPHM, schools should be aware of SPHM regulation within their own state and be knowledgeable about the ANA *Safe Patient Handling and Mobility: Interprofessional National Standards.* Although the ANA standards are open voluntary standards, they are considered by many SPHM professionals and safety organizations as the evidence-based gold standard for SPHM. *Refer to Figure 8 for more information about the ANA SPHM National Standards and SPHM related standards from other professional organizations.*

Schools should incorporate the requirements of applicable state law and use professional standards as a foundational material as they implement SPHM into curriculum.

Directive 3. Support and assist licensing entities and professional organizations to include SPHM in exams and be an accepted standard of care.

Schools can support and assist to make licensing entities and education-related professional organizations specific to the health care disciplines being taught, aware of the importance of SPHM and need to include current SPHM principles in licensing exams, and recognized as a standard of practice to enable student, HCW, and patient safety.



Directive 4. Request that current evidence-based principles of ergonomics and SPHM are included in core textbooks.

The latest (10th) edition of Perry and Potter Fundamentals of Nursing includes a chapter on current practices in SPHM that is authored by an SPHM expert and practitioner.

SPHM should be included in all foundational textbooks for students in any health care discipline who will be required to handle and mobilize patients. SPHM experts should be enlisted to write for publishers of these texts. Educating publishing houses about the need to include information about SPHM is also needed.

Directive 5. Partner with clinical practice locations.

Clinical partnerships are vital to most health care education programs. These partnerships can be especially beneficial with regard to SPHM education. A college or university may ask SPHM champions or specialists from a clinical facility to teach students as a guest lecturer or as hired adjunct faculty. Students (and faculty) would receive real-world applications and expert advice from the field.

A benefit to health care facilities would be the ability to advise the educational programs about appropriate SPHM interventions to better prepare students coming to their facility for internships and clinical experiences. Facilities often hire students out of their clinicals, so the health care facility working with schools that teach SPHM would be able to employ new graduates with good foundations in SPHM.

The COVID-19 pandemic greatly impacted student access to quality clinical learning environments, with students having to learn in a virtual teaching environment.²¹³ At the time of publication, it is unknown how many schools have been able to have students return to clinical rotation at a heath care facility.

It is important, if SPHM techniques are only learned in a simulation environment during student education, that skills taught incorporate patient handling and mobility tasks that the student will most frequently perform and include realistic case scenarios tailored to the student's discipline or future practice environment.

Directive 6. Assist to develop standardized curriculum in core evidence-based SPHM principles that is relevant to practice needs by discipline for all health care students who perform patient handling tasks.

Evidence-based SPHM curriculum that focuses on foundational content and information specific to each student's health care discipline needs to be developed.



Curriculum content should be able to be easily adapted by schools and made freely available to all health care schools in the US. A guide to assist schools and faculty to integrate content into existing curriculum should be offered.

Figure 12 describes an example of the core content that could be included in SPHM curriculum.

Figure 12.

An example of the core content that could be included in SPHM curriculum

Example of content that could be included in SPHM curriculum - Basic foundational principles Manual patient handling - scope of injuries, cost to HCWs and students, patients, and health care organizations SPHM regulations and industry standards from professional entities including OSHA General Duty Clause protections for employees and ANA SPHM Standards Why manual patient handling is so hazardous, i.e., how WMSDs occur and why traditional body mechanics techniques do not prevent injuries to HCWs Ergonomics principles as related to SPHM including the use of SPHM technology and evidence-based work practices and body mechanics that help prevent WMSDs Multifaceted approach to preventing patient handling related injuries - SPHM programs and a culture of safety for HCWs and patients SPHM patient assessment or mobility screening and communication as the foundation for decision making regarding SPHM techniques and equipment to be used to safely mobilize patients SPHM as a tool for fall and pressure injury prevention and promotion of safe, early mobilization Types and categories of SPHM technology such as powered lifts and slings, and the functions of each, e.g., how to use SPHM technology for movement of patients who cannot participate (passive), to assist patients with Activities of Daily Living (ADLs), and structured rehabilitation for a given structural or functional impairment This information can be tailored for specific disciplines and patient handling tasks/scenarios that they will encounter How to address challenges, e.g., injury risk to students and patients during clinical rotations if SPHM technology is not available Curriculum-related tools that could also be provided include: How to choose equipment for a school (guidelines) Entry-level SPHM competencies for students (all disciplines) Competency goals for skills check-off in simulation classes and examples of case-based SPHM scenarios for use in skills lab Competency goals for clinical rotations if a facility has SPHM technology



Appendix A describes proposed steps to developing and disseminating evidence-based SPHM curriculum content in all health care student programs in the US.

Addressing internal drivers that influence adoption and sustainment of SPHM into health care curricula

Directive 7. Promote awareness of evidence-based SPHM principles and the importance of maintaining student, patient, and HCW health and safety.

- School leadership and opinion leaders understand the importance of and support inclusion of SPHM in the curriculum.
- Peers/professionals (educators and students) understand the importance of and support inclusion of SPHM in the curriculum.
- Educators are aware that traditional manual patient handling is unsafe even when using proper body mechanics.
- Educators are aware that they are teaching evidence-based practice when educating students about SPHM.
- Educators are proficient/competent in teaching SPHM.
- Educators know that rehabilitation therapists are not necessarily SPHM experts.

The approaches already described that will raise awareness about SPHM within schools with health care education programs and address external drivers or factors that have hindered integration of SPHM into curriculum will also assist to address the internal drivers listed above.

Appendices B, C, D, and E provide a variety of resources that faculty can use to educate themselves and their students about SPHM.

Directive 8. Obtain SPHM technology for clinical skill labs.

There are several ways that schools could obtain SPHM technology such as powered lifts and frictionreducing devices. These include working with SPHM equipment vendors to explore lower cost options such as rent to own programs and purchasing refurbished technology. Obtaining older but working technology from hospitals partners when they upgrade to newer models of technology may also be an option.



Schools could work with equipment vendors who supply SPHM technology to the health care facilities that schools already partner with (if those facilities use SPHM technology) and explore options for discounted group purchasing. It may be beneficial for students to learn SPHM skills using the brand or model of technology they will encounter during clinical rotations.

It is recommended that SPHM technology be permanently stored by a school for use in clinical skill labs so that it can be integrated into all patient handling and mobility skills education, becoming part of the way students learn throughout their education.

Procedures for regular cleaning, disinfection, maintenance, repair, and replacement of SPHM equipment based on the manufacturer's instructions should be established.

Although vendors may be able to train faculty on the use of SPHM technology, schools could also work with SPHM program coordinators if present in a hospital partner facility. SPHM program coordinators and champions could assist to provide training to faculty and students and to integrate SPHM into curricula.

Conversely, SPHM coordinators in healthcare organizations affiliated with educational institutions can raise awareness about the need for SPHM curriculum with deans, program directors, and faculty in these schools by offering introductory SPHM classes for faculty and students.

Directive 9. Change the perception of 'no time' for additional content in an already-packed curriculum

SPHM should not be a separate lesson or unit of study for students, just as learning correct use of personal protective equipment (PPE) is not an isolated topic. Once learned, donning and doffing of PPE is progressively incorporated into many different student practice scenarios and practical exams throughout the curriculum. SPHM can and should be integrated into curriculum in a similar manner. Once basic SPHM techniques are taught, they should be applied every time a student has to move or reposition or mobilize a patient during a practice lab or practical exam. Faculty should be encouraged to 'adapt' current student activities, lessons, and scenarios rather than 'adopt' new ones when incorporating SPHM into lesson plans.



In Conclusion

Information provided in this paper highlights the critical need and evidence for integration of SPHM into *all* academic programs in the US that prepare health care students whose jobs will include assisting patients to mobilize.

This need to protect the health and safety of students is more urgent than ever in the post pandemic world if organizations across the health care continuum are to attract and retain HCWs and offer quality patient care.

This paper discusses ways that academic schools for health care students can integrate SPHM into curriculum; however, further research that evaluates the impact of SPHM curriculum incorporated throughout a student's academic education and following graduation needs to be conducted.

Measures of success could include: intent to use SPHM technology and best work practices in daily practice; correct choice and use of SPHM technology to mobilize patients; decreased rates of WMSDs associated with patient handling; and association between the perception of improved HCW safety and well-being, patient or client safety, job satisfaction, and intent to leave employment.

Schools must take a leadership role to proactively address the leading cause of injuries to HCWs in the US and thus facilitate a culture of SPHM in health care organizations, which in turn improves safety for HCWs and their patients.

For more information, refer to the following resources:

Appendix A. Proposed steps to develop and disseminate evidence-based SPHM curriculum content in all health care student programs in the US.

Appendix B. SPHM Education Resources

Appendix C. Curriculum Success Stories. (Provides a snapshot of how some schools have worked successfully with health care facility partners to offer SPHM education in their curriculum.)

Appendix D. How to Get Started in Offering SPHM Education to Students – Tips for Faculty.

Appendix E. (Pictorial) Examples of High Risk Manual Patient Handling Tasks and Safer Solutions Using SPHM Technology.



Appendix A. Proposed steps to developing and disseminating evidence-based SPHM curriculum content in all health care student programs in the US.

- 1. Review the existing SPHM curriculum content developed by NIOSH and determine content and approach that is usable and what needs to be updated and added.
- 2. Review newly-described curriculum content (Haines, Arnold, Chen 2021) and others for possible inclusion.
- 3. Determine entry-level competency for SPHM, i.e., core foundational content for all health care students.
- 4. Develop a standardized core curriculum in SPHM fundamentals, ergonomic principles, culture of safety, and culture change that resonates across healthcare disciplines. Modalities will include:
 - Didactic education via PowerPoint with lecture and video.
 - Content to guide hands-on experiential learning opportunities using simulation.
 - Clinical scenarios that can be used to enhance the hands-on learning experience and promote interprofessional collaboration and shared decision-making when feasible.
- 5. Determine specific curriculum content based on job-specific differences within disciplines.
- 6. Develop adjusted curriculum based on the job-specific differences within occupations such as:
 - Nursing/Nurse Assistant/Medical Assistant
 - Occupational Therapy/Occupational Therapy Assistant
 - Physical Therapy/Physical Therapist Assistant
 - Radiology
- 7. Develop a strategy to evaluate effectiveness of the curriculum, e.g., scope of use of curriculum, faculty and student satisfaction, use of SPHM skills in clinical rotation and intention to use in practice after graduation, and student injury incident rates.
- 8. Develop a strategy to ensure use of the curriculum in schools is sustained.
- 9. Develop an outreach strategy to disseminate curriculum materials and the rational for use to the:
 - More than 2,600 colleges and universities that offer a nursing degree program in the US.²²⁰
 - 672 colleges and universities that offer a radiologic technology program.²²¹



- 245 institutions supporting 261 accredited physical therapy education programs, plus 58 additional programs in some phase of development.²²²
- 174 accredited occupational therapy programs.²²³
- Hundreds of community colleges that offer nursing aide programs.
- 10. Develop an outreach strategy to connect with licensing entities, education-related professional organizations, and publishing entities to explore advancement of SPHM within licensing exams, foundational textbooks, etc.
- 11. Provide curriculum content and other resource materials electronically on an easily accessible website such as the ASPHP webpage.
- 12. Develop and offer train the trainer support for faculty who are new to SPHM and for those needing to refresh their knowledge and skills. Foundational information could be offered via webinars together with hands-on SPHM technology training at the annual ASPHP national education event and via regional workshops.

Explore if faculty training can be subsidized by grants.

Faculty training should include the following goals as related to SPHM principles and use of technology:

- Understand the Why (Affective domain of learning)
- Learn the How (Cognitive domain); What are the tools? How does one use them? When does one use them? (Simple applications advancing to complex applications)
- Practice the Application (Psychomotor domain). Learn the memory and overcome the learning curve with the equipment in place. Become confident, not just barely competent, in using the equipment.
- 13. Develop opportunities for faculty to stay updated with SPHM research, practices, and trends.
- 14. Evaluate effectiveness of curriculum and of dissemination methods.

Obtaining a research grant(s) and partnership with like-minded organizations to support the work described above could be explored.



Appendix B. SPHM Education Resources

The following are freely available resources that faculty may find useful when incorporating SPHM into curriculum.

Applied Ergonomics for Nurses and Health Care Workers. Training video. Oregon OSHA. 2004. <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Vy8T8BUAbE4&feature=youtu.be</u>

Applied Ergonomics for Nurses and Health Care Workers - A Guide for Instructors. Oregon OSHA. 2004. https://osha.oregon.gov/edu/grants/train/Documents/instructor-guide-safe-patient-handling-in-healthcare.pdf

Bariatric Safe Patient Handling and Mobility Guidebook: A Resource Guide for Care of Persons of Size. Center for Engineering & Occupational Safety and Health (CEOSH). Veterans Affairs. 2016. https://www.asphp.org/wp-content/uploads/2011/05/Baraiatrice-SPHM-guidebook-care-of-Person-of-Size.pdf

Current Topics in Safe Patient Handling and Mobility. American Nurse Today. September 2014. <u>https://www.myamericannurse.com/wp-content/uploads/2014/07/ant9-Patient-Handling-Supplement-821a_LOW.pdf</u>

Ergonomics in Healthcare: A Continuing Education Program for Nurses, Nursing Assistants, and Healthcare Managers. UMass – Lowell. 2018. <u>www.uml.edu/Research/CPH-NEW/nurse-education/ergonomics/</u>

Injured Nurses. The National Public Radio Special Series. 2015. <u>http://www.npr.org/series/385540559/injured-nurses</u>

Quick Tips for Safe Patient Handling and Mobility. American Industrial Hygiene Association (AIHA) and The Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA). 2014.

English

https://aiha-assets.sfo2.digitaloceanspaces.com/AIHA/resources/OSHA-Quick-Tips-on-SPHM_Final-Mar2014.pdf

Spanish

https://aiha-assets.sfo2.digitaloceanspaces.com/AIHA/resources/Quick-Tips-on-SPHM-Spanish-OSHA-review-6-27-14 FINAL.pdf

Patient Handling and Mobility Assessments. Matz M, et al. Facility Guidelines Institute (FGI). 2nd ed. 2019. <u>https://www.fgiguidelines.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/10/FGI-Patient-Handling-and-Mobility-Assessments_191008.pdf</u>

Safe Patient Handling Nursing School Curriculum Module. National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH). 2009. <u>http://www.cdc.gov/niosh/docs/2009-127/</u>



Safe Patient Handling (SPH) Training Competency Guide for SPH Champions. Washington State Hospital Association. 2014. <u>http://www.wsha.org/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/Compentency_Guide_for_SPH_Champions.pdf</u>

Time for Safe Patient Handling and Mobility. Training video. Washington State Hospital Association. 2015. <u>https://vimeo.com/132744617</u>

Training Curriculum for Homecare Workers. Caring for Yourself While Caring for Others. DHHS (NIOSH) Publication Number 2015-102. National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH). 2015. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/niosh/docs/2015-102/default.html</u>

Safe Patient Handling and Movement: Guidance for Health Care Workers. Online training course. The American Physical Therapy Association (APTA). 2011.

https://learningcenter.apta.org/student/MyCourse.aspx?id=ba540aab-937f-485e-a6ce-48b7fbcb3d3f&programid=dcca7f06-4cd9-4530-b9d3-4ef7d2717b5d

Safe Patient Handling and Mobility Guidebook. Center for Engineering & Occupational Safety and Health (CEOSH). Veterans Affairs. 2016. <u>http://www.tnpatientsafety.com/pubfiles/Initiatives/workplace-violence/sphm-pdf.pdf</u>

Sample - Safe Patient Handling Observation Survey-Audit. Workplace Safety Initiative. Oregon Association of Hospitals and Health Systems (OAHHS). 2014.

https://oahhs.org/assets/Safe%20Patient%20Handling/Worker-Safety_Sample-SPH-audit-with-patientfeedback.pdf

The Caretaker Crisis. Investigating Work-Related Injuries in Healthcare. Video. WA State Department of Labor & Industries. 2015. <u>https://lni.wa.gov/safety-health/safety-research/completed-projects/safe-patient-handling</u>



Appendix C. Curriculum Success Stories

Safe Patient Handling and Mobilization (SPHM) content in an undergraduate nursing program, Oregon Health Sciences University (OHSU), Portland, OR

The following poster outlines how the School of Nursing integrated SPHM into the undergraduate nursing curriculum.

In 2017, faculty, with support from the OHSU as a clinical partner and their SPHM program clinical consultant, initiated a program for delivery and spiraling of SPHM concepts and skill development in 3-year Baccalaureate and 15-month Accelerated Baccalaureate curricula. Concepts and skills taught were: ergonomics and risk factors for musculoskeletal injury; use of an evidence-based mobility check algorithm as part of a comprehensive nursing assessment; and hands-on practice with SPHM equipment in the skills lab setting. In year one of the project, the focus was on the earliest clinical courses in the program, with subsequent focus on reinforcing content during later courses.

Development of SPHM skills for student nurses is focused on patient assessment for mobility status and subsequent decision making related to use of appropriate SPHM technology. Although students view a range of SPHM technology available during training, it was determined that faculty should focus handson skills training primarily in the use of lateral transfer devices such as friction-reducing sheets and air assist mats. These devices are more frequently used across clinical settings; however, the design and use of powered and non-powered lift systems and slings vary greatly across clinical settings, so teaching students to be competent users of these devices is challenging.

The SPHM program for students is evolving, and in 2023 a new simulating lab for SPHM training of OHSU staff is being built in the OHSU health care student simulation lab facility. This will facilitate closer collaboration between the hospital SPHM program and the undergraduate nursing and other health care student programs at OHSU.

The OHSU SPHM clinical staff also provide annual SPHM training for radiation oncology and dental students.



Safe Patient Handling and Mobilization (SPHM) Content in an Undergraduate Nursing Program

Kristy Lanciotti, MN, RN, CPN; Ginger Keller, PhD, RN, CNS; & Lynda Enos, RN, MS, COHN-S, CPE Oregon Health & Science University School of Nursing, Portland Campus

INTRODUCTION

Nurses are at high risk for injury (cite stats) and patient are at risk for falls/injury (cite stats). Mobilizing patients puts patients and staff at risk for injury. body mechanics not sufficient. Injuries happening. Hospital populations bigger.

Define "SPHM" (cite). Evidence exists supporting Safe Patient Handling and Mobilization (SPHM) techniques to reduce injury in patients and staff.

BASELINE: OHSU PORTLAND CAMPUS

SPHM was not being taught explicitly or consistently in our undergraduate programs. Faculty and clinical partners recognized the need to prepare graduates to be part of the organizational culture change required to incorporate SPHM into nursing practice. Survey data from students at the end of their program of study confirmed faculty concerns that we were not adequately preparing our graduates to protect themselves and their patients in the clinical setting.

Sample Student Response:

"...when...it was apparent that I was expected to mobilize patients, I always had to call another staff member, but even then did not feel confident in assessing and supporting a patient. I relied on common sense and life experiences, but I did not come out of health promotion feeling like I had adequate knowledge."



METHODS

Undergraduate faculty initiated a pilot program on our campus, delivering and spiraling SPHM concepts in the curricula. The content was delivered within the existing Oregon Consortium for Nursing Education (OCNE) competency framework, and aligns with the Quality and Safety Education for Nurses (QSEN) Competency of "Safety." The pilot program was implemented in Summer and Fall 2017 with two consecutive

Accelerated Baccalaureate (Acc Bacc) Cohorts (88 students total) and one 3-year cohort (40 students), and focused on delivery of SPHM content in their early clinical courses.

| Content Elements | (Summer/Fall Class of '18) | (Class of '20) |
|--|---|------------------------|
| Ergonomics and Risk Factors for Musculoskeletal Injuries (didactic) | N210B Health Promotion | |
| Mobility Assessment (didactic) | N210B Health Promotion | |
| Mobility Assessment Case Study | N/A (added with the third pilot cohort) | N210B Health Promotion |
| OHSU Mobility Check Algorithm (demo and practice) | N210B Health Promotion | |
| Equipment: Slipp Sheets and Hovermatts (demo and practice) | N210B Health Promotion | N211 Chronic I |
| Equipment: Floor Lifts and Ceiling Lifts (demo and practice) | N210B Health Promotion | N/A (eliminated) |
| Reinforcement of content in later courses in the curriculum | Contextual reinforcement and skills practice in clinical settings, with emphasis on mobility assessment Observation/reflection assignment in N424/425/435 Integrated Practicum (planned) | |
| | | |

RESULTS

Students in the pilot groups were surveyed prior to receiving any SPHM content, and again at the end of Health Promotion, to assess for knowledge and attitudes around SPHM.



WY
 Construction of the second secon

LESSONS LEARNED Success factors:

- Starting with the "why"
- Faculty and student enthusiasm
- Faculty and student e
- Support from
- ---Clinical partner (OHSU Hospital) ---Undergraduate program administration ---Clinical expert
- Access to supplies and equipment
- Challenge: Limited time in curriculum, and difficult for students to retain information that is delivered all at once.
- Solution: Adjusted delivery to include introductory lecture on risk factors for musculoskeletal injury, then opportunity to practice hands on skills concurrently while learning other content in skills lab (e.g. physical assessment, bathing). Identified a workgroup representative from each course in the curriculum, to guide spiraling of SPHM content in their course(s).
- Challenge: Faculty not trained nor comfortable teaching SPHM.
- Solution: Identified 3 "tiers" of individual faculty training needs based on role with students in clinical settings.
- Challenge: SPHM equipment differs between clinical settings, and patient safety policies limit ability of students and faculty to use equipment with patients.
- Solution: Stopped using skills lab time to practice equipment students never get to use in clinical setting (e.g. patient lifts). Currently updating Faculty Guidance document, including instructions to follow policy of clinical setting.



Safe Patient Handling and Mobilization (SPHM) at GateWay Community College, Phoenix, AZ

Kirsten Berdahl, PT, MEd, CSPHA Faculty PTA Program, Retired Safe Patient Handling Lab Manager GateWay Community College, Phoenix, AZ

Nestled in central Phoenix, GateWay Community College has a growing, robust SPHM program. It began when a Physical Therapy faculty member, who was already helping other allied health programs with their body mechanics and patient handling modules, attended an SPHM conference and was an instant SPHM convert. With a \$3,000 grant, a small classroom was converted to a lab, and slide sheets, one manual and one powered sit-to-stand, a mobile lift, and a ceiling lift were purchased. As students came for their usual patient handling labs they were treated to an introduction into the world of SPHM.

Classes were fun and informative, and students began reporting enthusiasm to their teachers. Interest grew. In 2020, the college received additional grant funding to establish a 2,000 square foot lab with multiple types of SPHM equipment. The faculty member transitioned to full-time SPHM lab manager.

These labs now serve all levels of nursing programs (CNA, PN, RN), Physical Therapist Assisting, Occupational Therapist Assisting, Nuclear Medicine, Medical Radiography, Surgical Technology, and Emergency Medicine. They are also available to rent to other educational and health care institutions. Plans are to add classes for home caregivers in the future.

Integrating SPHM into Duke University, Durham, NC

Yeu-Li Yeung, MS, OT/L, CPE, CSPHP Patient Care Ergonomics Coordinator Certified Professional Ergonomist & Safe Patient Handling Professional Duke Ergonomics, Occupational & Environmental Safety Office

Duke School of Nursing (DUSON)

Accelerated Bachelor of Science (ABSN)

SPHM was introduced to DUSON when the Director of the Center for Nursing Discovery (CND), an interactive and student-centered simulation laboratory, met with Duke University Hospital's Patient Care Ergonomics Coordinator in 2007. For the last 18 years, the SPHM lecture is and has been delivered to the ABSN students by Duke University Hospital's Patient Care Ergonomics Coordinator during the first semester's *Health Assessment and Foundations of Nursing Practice Across the Lifespan (NURS 388)* course. In 2015, Duke Health adopted the Bedside Mobility Assessment Tool (BMAT) for nursing staff to use. Thus, this tool was also introduced to the ABSN students. Currently, the BMAT is taught as part of



the standard assessment of the musculoskeletal system, and the students have hands-on practices with BMAT and the lifts available in CND after the SPHM lecture under that guidance of clinical instructors.

The CND received a pair of older but operational floor-based lifts from the hospital in 2008. When the CND was expanded in 2010, the Director received approval to install a ceiling lift in the new simulated lab space, as recommended by the Patient Care Ergonomics Coordinator, and a permanent placement of a bariatric bed from a local vendor. As of 2022, the CND had three new floor-based lifts: dependent, powered sit-to-stand, and active standing device, along with the ceiling lift, that are accessible for hands-on practice for all nursing students.

Current Faculty Members for NURS388 Course:

Kathleen S. Ashton, PhD, RN, CNE Consulting Associate Duke University School of Nursing Margie Molloy, DNP, RN, CNE, CHSE Associate Professor Assistant Director, Duke IPEC Center Duke University School of Nursing

Master of Science in Nursing

In 2016, Dr. Valerie Sabol, a DUSON faculty member, created the online course *Obesity Across the Lifespan: Fundamental Considerations for Healthcare Providers (NUR536),* which is offered to both baccalaureate and graduate nursing students and healthcare providers who have successfully completed a physical assessment class. This course was designed to develop core knowledge, skills, and values essential to provide safe, quality care to patients living with obesity across the lifespan and care settings.

Through experiential learning activities, students explore the influence of multiple determinants of obesity from a biopsychosocial perspective. Clinical decision-making and obesity-targeted treatment modalities are emphasized to optimize patient-family outcomes. Guest lecturers from various disciplines speak on different yet relevant topics including SPHM. A video was created to demonstrate the use of SPHM equipment and the skills necessary to deliver sensitive, professional care that focuses on enhancing safety for both patients and healthcare providers. The video was a collaborative effort between nursing, PT/OT, and Ergonomics and is available to <u>the public</u>. This course is still being taught at DUSON as an elective.

Current Faculty Member for NURS536 Course:

Valerie K. Sabol, PhD, MBA, ACNP, GNP, ANEF, FAANP, FAAN Duke University School of Nursing Professor & Interim Vice Dean for Academic Affairs (IVDAA) Adult Acute Care and Gerontology Nurse Practitioner

Duke School of Medicine (SOM), Occupational Therapy Doctorate (OTD) Division

In early 2020, Duke University Hospital's Patient Care Ergonomics Coordinator learned that Duke SOM would launch an OTD program in the fall of 2021. She contacted the Founding Program Director, Division



Chief, and Professor, Dr. Barb Hooper, to learn more about the program and discuss the opportunity to include SPHM in the curriculum and equipment available in the ADL suite. The Patient Care Ergonomics Coordinator introduced Dr. Hooper to the SPHM program at Duke Health by giving her, the Academic Fieldwork Coordinator, and the Vice Chief of Administration and Operations a tour at the hospital to see the applications of SPHM technology in the patient care units and PT/OT gym.

Dr. Hooper and her team were impressed by the capability of the SPHM technology and how it can be integrated into therapeutic interventions to further enhance quality and safety for patients and occupational therapists. They agreed to install a ceiling lift in the ADL suite to provide an environment for teaching future occupational therapists the importance of work safety for themselves and the integration of SPHM technology to develop and facilitate interventions for their clients. Students could also learn about the broader perspectives of having access to SPHM for themselves and patients in terms of health disparities, equity, and justice.

In the fall of 2020, a ceiling lift was donated by the same vendor that works with Duke Health System and installed in the OTD Activities of Daily Living suite due to a collaborative effort between the lift vendor, Patient Care Ergonomics Coordinator, and OTD team. This effort paved the path for integrating SPHM into the OTD curriculum, making Duke OTD the first program in North Carolina to have SPHM lifts available within classroom spaces. Consequently, the Patient Care Ergonomics Coordinator delivered the first SPHM and ergonomics lecture in the *Enabling Occupational Skills I (OTD 504)* course and the handson applications with SPHM technology in the *Occupational Transitions III (OTD 510)* course. During hands-on applications, she provided modeling and coaching to students to support their development of sound judgment to support the safety of self, clients, and others when practicing SPHM.

In *Occupational Transitions II*, the Patient Care Ergonomics Coordinator provides further knowledge regarding ergonomics in the workplace for people with physical and mental health impairments. This empowers students to consider work environments more critically, particularly what is provided to support people with disabilities in the workplace and how they as students might be advocates for safer workspaces. She will continue to provide both lectures for future courses. Recently, the OTD program received a pair of older powered floor-based, and powered sit-to-stand lifts from DUSON (because they purchased new ones). Currently, the OTD program's ADL suite has a ceiling lift and two floor-based lifts available for hands-on practice for all OTD students.

Faculty members:

- Abigail Carroll, PhD, OTR/L, Instructor Medical Center
- MaryBeth Gallagher, PhD, OTR/L, BCMH, Professor
- Dr. Barb Hooper, PhD, OTR, FAOTA, Program Director and Division Chief, Occupational Therapy Doctorate Division
- Sheila Moyle, OTD, MOT, OTR/L, Assistant Professor/Academic Fieldwork Coordinator



Appendix D. How to Get Started in Offering SPHM Education to Students - Tips for Faculty

Courtesy of Kirsten Berdahl, PT, MEd, CSPHA Faculty PTA Program, Retired Safe Patient Handling Lab Manager GateWay Community College, Phoenix, AZ

Starting a safe patient handling and mobility (SPHM) program can be daunting, and squeezing new information into a packed health care curriculum is very challenging. Here are a few tips from the field:

Getting Started

In developing content, use this white paper as a guide to review the safety issues related to manual patient handling, what SPHM is, the benefits and evidence-based principles of SPHM, and important topics for instruction.

- 1. Start small. Choose one or two classes or cohorts to begin. These can be your pilot group. Start with friction-reducing slide sheets or devices (FRDs) which are simple, inexpensive, very versatile, and easily stored.
- 2. Adapt current case scenarios and lab activities; don't try to reinvent the wheel.
- 3. Utilize free videos on the internet such as the UMass Lowell SPHM course S a list is provided in Appendix A.
- 4. Use association websites: (NIOSH, OSHA, VA, ANA, ASPHP)
- 5. Offer students incentives to help with research and content development by using SPHM as an honors project, service learning, capstone project, etc.
- Consider starting with SPHM as an elective component, or for extra credit, to practice, and to collect helpful feedback. If the buzz is good, other students and faculty will hear and want to participate.
- 7. Use the ASPHP curriculum and related tools as they are published.

Procuring Equipment

- Again, start with slide sheets. They provide a great introduction to the world of SPHM. Witnessing for the first time a patient (or student) boost *themself* up in bed is enough to hook their interest, especially if they have had some clinical experience. Develop a clever campaign slogan to get students' attention such as "take an FRD to bed".
- 2. Apply for grants. There are workforce grants available that will pay for equipment, and for continuing education for faculty.



- 2. Get to know your vendors. Ask about equipment rentals and refurbished equipment donations.
- 3. Learn more about your clinical sites. Schedule a field trip.

Gaining Expertise

- 1. Ask a local SPHM clinical expert to visit your school to share real-world experiences and lend a lot of credence to this new material.
- 2. Invite SPHM users to sit on your Advisory Panel.
- 3. Attend an SPHM conference.
- 4. Look to expert resources NIOSH, OSHA, VA for a wealth of information.
- 5. Join The Association of Safe Patient Handling Professionals (ASPHP).

Coordinating with Clinical Sites

- 1. Host an open house/equipment fair for local agencies.
- 2. Develop a speaker's bureau or list of faculty experts.
- 3. Develop a listserv or other forum for schools and agencies to communicate.
- 4. Survey students during or post clinical about the availability of SPHM equipment and the best person from their site to contact.
- 5. Add to your lists of clinical sites which ones have SPHM so students can use that information in their decision-making regarding site selection.



Appendix E. Examples of High Risk Manual Patient Handling Tasks and Safer Solutions Using SPHM Technology









References

- Work-Related Musculoskeletal Disorders & Ergonomics. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. n.d. Last updated February 12, 2020. Accessed July 30, 2022. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/workplacehealthpromotion/health-strategies/musculoskeletal-disorders/index.html</u>
- 2. Fact Sheet: Occupational injuries and illnesses resulting in musculoskeletal disorders (MSDs). US Bureau of Labor Statistics. n.d. Last updated May 1, 2020. Accessed July 30, 2022. <u>https://www.bls.gov/iif/oshwc/case/msds.htm</u>
- **3.** Davis KG, Kotowski SE. Prevalence of musculoskeletal disorders for nurses in hospitals, long-term care facilities, and home health care: a comprehensive review. *Human Factors*. 2015; 57(5): 754-792.
- **4.** Gomaa AE, Tapp LC, Luckhaupt SE, et al. Occupational traumatic injuries among workers in health care facilities-United States, 2012-2014. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*. 2015; 64(15): 405.
- **5.** Przybysz L, Levin PF. Initial results of an evidence-based safe patient handling and mobility program to decrease hospital worker injuries. *Workplace Health & Safety*. 2017; *65*(2): 83-88.
- **6.** Van Hoof W, O'Sullivan K, O'Keeffe M, Verschueren S, O'Sullivan P, Dankaerts W. The efficacy of interventions for low back pain in nurses: a systematic review. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*. 2018; 77: 222-231.
- Von der Lancken S, Levenhagen K. Interprofessional teaching project with nursing and physical therapy students to promote caregiver and patient safety. *Journal of Nursing Education*. 2014; 53(12): 704-709.
- 8. Tariq RA, George JS, Ampat G, Toney-Butler TJ. Back Safety. *StatPearls*. August 8, 2018. Last updated March 29, 2022. Accessed July 30, 2022. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK519066/</u>
- **9.** Richardson A, McNoe B, Derrett S, Harcombe H. Interventions to prevent and reduce the impact of musculoskeletal injuries among nurses: a systematic review. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*. 2018; 82: 58-67.
- American Nurses Association (ANA). Healthy Nurse Healthy Nation Highlights 2018-2019. American Journal of Nursing. Sept. 2019; 3-11. https://www.nursingworld.org/~4a6d20/globalassets/docs/ana/practice/hnhn18-19highlights.pdf
- 11. American Nurses Association (ANA). Healthy Nurse Healthy Nation Year 3 Highlights 2019-2020. American Journal of Nursing. Sept. 2020; 3-11. <u>https://www.myamericannurse.com/healthy-nurse-healthy-nation-year-three-highlights-2019-2020/</u>
- **12.** Graham P, Dougherty JP. Oh, their aching backs!: occupational injuries in nursing assistants. *Orthopaedic Nursing*. 2012; 31(4): 218-223.
- **13.** Kayser SA, Wiggermann NE, Kumpar D. Factors associated with safe patient handling practice in acute care and its relationship with patient mobilization: A cross-sectional study. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*. 2020; 104: 103508.



- **14.** Haines J, Arnold M, Cheng C. Safe Patent Handling and Mobility Principles in Doctor of Physical Therapy Students: Intentions for Future Practice. *Int Journal SPHM*. 2021; 11(2): 61-75.
- **15.** Campo M, Weiser S, Koenig KL, Nordin M. Work-Related Musculoskeletal Disorders in Physical Therapists: A Prospective Cohort Study with 1-year Follow-Up. *Physical Therapy*. 2008; 88(5): 608-620.
- **16.** Vieira ER, Svoboda S, Belniak A, et al. Work-related musculoskeletal disorders among physical therapists: an online survey. *Disability and rehabilitation*. 2016; 38(6): 552-557.
- **17.** Darragh AR, Campo M, King P. Work-related activities associated with injury in occupational and physical therapists. *Work*. 2012; 42(3): 373-384.
- **18.** Harwood KJ, Scalzitti DA, Campo M, Darragh A. Systematic Review of Safe Patient Handling and Mobility Programs to Improve Patient Outcomes in Rehabilitation. *Am J SPHM*. 2016; 6(4): 141-150.
- Mc Grath M, Taaffe C, Gallagher A. An exploration of knowledge and practice of patient handling among undergraduate occupational therapy students. *Disability and Rehabilitation*. 2015; 37(25): 2375-2381.
- **20.** Frost L, Barkley WM. Patient Handling Methods Taught in Occupational Therapy Curricula. *The American Journal of Occupational Therapy*. 2012; 66: 463-470. http://dx.doi.org/10.5014/ajot.2012.003822
- **21.** Evans KD, Sommerich CM, Klatt MD, Griffin H, Pan X. Self-reported Symptoms of Work-related Musculoskeletal Disorders Among Radiation Therapists. *Radiation Therapist.* 2019; 28(2).
- **22.** Hanania AN, Cook A, Threadgill MP, Conway SH, Ludwig M. Prevalence of musculoskeletal work-related injuries among radiation therapists. *Radiologic Technology*. 2020; 91(5): 414-421.
- **23.** McLean H. Home care and home support worker safety: A scoping review. *Perspectives.* 2018; 40(1): 18-26.
- 24. Arlinghaus A, Caban-Martinez AJ, Marino M, Reme SE. The role of ergonomic and psychosocial workplace factors in the reporting of back injuries among US home health aides. *American Journal of Industrial Medicine*. 2013; 56(10): 1239-1244.
- **25.** Quinn MM, Markkanen PK, Galligan CJ, Sama SR, Kriebel D, Gore RJ, et al. Occupational health of home care aides: results of the safe home care survey. *Occupational and Environmental Medicine*. 2016; 73(4): 237-245.
- **26.** Dropkin J, Moline J, Power PM, Kim H. A qualitative study of health problems, risk factors, and prevention among emergency medical service workers. *Work.* 2015; 52(4): 935-951.
- 27. Injuries, Illnesses, and Fatalities. In: TABLE R9. Number of nonfatal occupational injuries and illnesses involving days away from work by occupation and selected natures of injury or illness, private industry, 2020. US Bureau of Labor Statistics. November 3, 2021. Accessed July 30, 2022. https://www.bls.gov/iif/oshwc/osh/case/cd_r9_2020.htm.
- **28.** Morabito, J, Penkala, S, Coxon, K. Workplace musculoskeletal problems in occupational therapy students. *BMC Public Health*, 2021; 21(1): 1-12. doi.org/10.1186/s12889-021-10653-8



- 29. Injuries, Illnesses, and Fatalities. In: *TABLE R100*. Incidence rates for nonfatal occupational injuries and illnesses involving days away from work per 10,000 full-time workers by occupation and selected events or exposures leading to injury or illness, private industry, 2020. US Bureau of Labor Statistics. November 3, 2020. Accessed July 30, 2022. https://www.bls.gov/iif/oshwc/osh/case/cd r100 2020.htm.
- 30. Marras WS. The Working Back: A Systems View. John Wiley & Sons. 2008.
- **31.** Marras WS, Davis KG, Kirking BC, Bertsche PK. A comprehensive analysis of low-back disorder risk and spinal loading during the transferring and repositioning of patients using different techniques. *Ergonomics.* 1999; 42(7): 904–926. doi: 10.1080/001401399185207
- **32.** Gallagher S, Marras WS. Tolerance of the lumbar spine to shear: A review and recommended exposure limits. *Clinical Biomechanics*. 2012; 27(10): 973-978. doi:10.1016/j.clinbiomech.2012.08.009
- **33.** Wiggermann N, Zhou J, McGann N. Effect of repositioning aids and patient weight on biomechanical stresses when repositioning patients in bed. *Human Factors.* 2021; 63(4): 565-577.
- **34.** Theilmeier A, Jordan C, Luttmann A, JäGer M. Measurement of action forces and posture to determine the lumbar load of healthcare workers during care activities with patient transfers. *Annals of Occupational Hygiene*. 2010; 54(8): 923-933.
- **35.** Shahvarpour A, Shirazi-Adl A, Mecheri H, Larivière C. Trunk response to sudden forward perturbation Effects of preload and sudden load magnitudes, posture and abdominal muscle preactivation. *Journal of Electromyography and Kinesiology*. 2014; 24: 394-403.
- **36.** Matz M, Celona J, Martin M, McCoskey K, Nelson GG. *Patient Handling and Mobility Assessments* (2nd ed.); 2019. Accessed July 30, 2022. <u>https://www.fgiguidelines.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/10/FGI-Patient-Handling-and-Mobility-Assessments_191008.pdf</u>
- **37.** Choi SD, Brings K. Work-related musculoskeletal risks associated with nurses and nursing assistants handling overweight and obese patients: A literature review. *Work.* 2016; 53(2): 439-448.
- **38.** Galinsky T, Deter L, Krieg E, Feng HA, Battaglia C, Bell R, et al. Safe patient handling and mobility (SPHM) for increasingly bariatric patient populations: Factors related to caregivers' self-reported pain and injury. *Applied Ergonomics.* 2021; 91: 103300.
- **39.** Hallmark B, Mechan P, Shores L. Ergonomics safe patient handling and mobility. *Nursing Clinics of North America*. 2015; 50(1): 153-166. doi:10.1016/j.cnur.2014.10.012
- 40. Village J, Frazer M, Cohen M, Leyland A, Park I, Yassi A. Electromyography as a measure of peak and cumulative workload in immediate care and its relationship to musculoskeletal injury: An exploratory ergonomic study. *Applied Ergonomics.* 2005; 36(5): 609-618. doi:10.1016/j.apergo.2005.01.019
- **41.** Nelson A, Baptiste A. Evidence-based practices for safe patient handling and movement. *Online Journal of Issues in Nursing*. 2004; 9(3): Manuscript 3.
- **42.** Hignett S, Crumpton E, et al. *Evidence-Based Patient Handling: Tasks, Equipment, and Interventions*. Psychology Press. 2002.



- **43.** Jäger M, Jordan C, Theilmeier A, Wortmann N, Kuhn S, Nienhaus A, et al. Lumbar-load analysis of manual patient-handling activities for biomechanical overload prevention among healthcare workers. *Annals of Occupational Hygiene*. 2013; *57*(4): 528-544.
- **44.** Tariq MS. The Biomechanics of Low Back Injury: Implications on current practice in industry and the clinic. *J Biomechanics*. 1997; 30(5): 465-475.
- **45.** Waters TR. When is it safe to manually lift a patient? *American Journal of Nursing*. 2007; 107(8): 53-58.
- **46.** Davis KG, Jorgensen MJ. Biomechanical modeling for understanding of low back injuries: a systematic review. *Occupational Ergonomics.* 2005; 5(1): 57-76.
- **47.** Marras WS, Ferguson SA, Lavender SA, Splittstoesser RE, Yang G. Cumulative spine loading and clinically meaningful declines in low-back function. *Human Factors and Ergonomics Society.* 2014; 56(1): 29-43. doi:10.1177/0018720813496814
- **48.** Ribeiro T, Serranheira F, Loureiro H. Work related musculoskeletal disorders in primary health care nurses. *Applied Nursing Research*. 2017; 33: 72-77.
- **49.** Richardson A, Gurung G, Derrett S, Harcombe H. Perspectives on preventing musculoskeletal injuries in nurses: A qualitative study. *Nursing Open.* 2019; 6(3): 915-929.
- **50.** Dennerlein JT, O'Day ET, Mulloy DF, Somerville J, Stoddard AM, Kenwood C, et al. Lifting and exertion injuries decrease after implementation of an integrated hospital-wide safe patient handling and mobilisation programme. *Occupational and Environmental Medicine*. 2017; 74(5): 336-343.
- **51.** Even 'Proper' Technique Exposes Nurses' Spines to Dangerous Forces. NPR.org. Published February 11, 2015. Accessed July 30,2022. <u>https://www.npr.org/2015/02/11/383564180/even-proper-technique-exposes-nurses-spines-to-dangerous-forces.</u>
- **52.** Kim SS, Okechukwu CA, Dennerlein JT, Boden LI, Hopcia K, Hashimoto DM, et al. Association between perceived inadequate staffing and musculoskeletal pain among hospital patient care workers. *International Archives of Occupational and Environmental Health.* 2014; 87(3): 323-330.
- **53.** Shieh SH, Sung FC, Su CH, Tsai Y, Hsieh VC. Increased low back pain risk in nurses with high workload for patient care: A questionnaire survey. *Taiwanese Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*. 2016; 55(4): 525-529.
- **54.** Bernal D, Campos-Serna J, Tobias A, Vargas-Prada S, Benavides FG, Serra C. Work-related psychosocial risk factors and musculoskeletal disorders in hospital nurses and nursing aides: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*. 2015; 52(2): 635-648.
- **55.** Vinstrup J, Jakobsen MD, Andersen LL. Poor sleep is a risk factor for low-back pain among healthcare workers: prospective cohort study. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health.* 2020; 17(3): 996.
- **56.** Han K, Trinkoff AM, Geiger-Brown J. Factors associated with work-related fatigue and recovery in hospital nurses working 12-hour shifts. *Workplace Health & Safety.* 2014; 62(10): 409-414. doi:10.3928/21650799-20140826-01
- **57.** Marras WS, Davis KG, Heaney CA, Maronitis AB, Allread WG. The influence of psychosocial stress, gender, and personality on mechanical loading of the lumbar spine. *Spine*. 2000; 25(23): 3045-3054.



- 58. Hu B, Shan X, Zhou J, Ning X. The effects of stance width and foot posture on lumbar muscle flexionrelaxation phenomenon. *Clinical Biomechanics*. 2013; 29(3): 311-316. doi:10.1016/j.clinbiomech.2013.12.009
- **59.** Martimo KP, Verbeek J, Karppinen J, Furlan AD, Takala E, Kuijer PP, et al. Effect of training and lifting equipment for preventing back pain in lifting and handling: systematic review. *BMJ*. 2008; 336(7641): 429-431.
- **60.** Hoozemans MJ, Kingma I, De Vries WH, Van Dieen JH. Effect of lifting height and load mass on low back loading. *Ergonomics.* 2008; 51(7): 1053-1063. doi:10.1080/00140130801958642
- **61.** Hodder JN, MacKinnon SN, Ralhan A, Keir PJ. Effects of training and experience on patient transfer biomechanics. *Ergonomics*. 2010; 40(3): 282-288. doi:10.1016/j.ergon.2010.01.007
- **62.** Tang R, Holland M, Milbauer M, Olson E, Skora J, Kapellusch JM, et al. Biomechanical evaluations of bed-to-wheelchair transfer: Gait belt versus walking belt. *Workplace Health & Safety.* 2018; 66(8): 384-392.
- **63.** Rockefeller K, Proctor B. Is there a role for gait belts in safe patient handling and movement programs? *American Journal SPHM.* 2011; 1(1): 30-35.
- **64.** Miller H, Rockefeller K, Townsend P. International round table discussion: Do gait belts have a role in safe patient handling programs? *Int. Journal SPHM*. 2017; 7(3): 116-121.
- **65.** Holtermann A, Clausen T, Aust B, Mortensen OS, Andersen LL. Risk for low back pain from different frequencies, load mass and trunk postures of lifting and carrying among female healthcare workers. *International Archives of Occupational and Environmental Health*. 2013; 86(4): 463-470.
- **66.** Lloyd JD, Baptiste A. Friction-reducing devices for lateral patient transfers: a biomechanical evaluation. *AAOHN J.* 2006; 54(3): 113–119.
- **67.** Bartnik LM, Rice MS. Comparison of caregiver forces required for sliding a patient up in bed using an array of slide sheets. *Workplace Health & Safety*. 2013; 61(9): 393-400.
- 68. Chini G, Varrecchia T, Tatarelli A, Silvetti A, Fiori L, Draicchio F, Ranavolo A. Trunk muscle coactivation and activity in one- and two-person lifting. *International Journal of Industrial Ergonomics*. 2022; 89: 103297. doi.org/10.1016/j.ergon.2022.103297
- **69.** Kotowski SE, Davis KG, Wiggermann N, Williamson R. Quantification of patient migration in bed: catalyst to improve hospital bed design to reduce shear and friction forces and nurses' injuries. *Human Factors*. 2013; 55(1): 36-47.
- **70.** Callison MC, Nussbaum MA. Identification of physically demanding patient-handling tasks in an acute care hospital. *International Journal of Industrial Ergonomics*. 2012; 42(3): 261-267.
- **71.** Poole Wilson T, Davis KG, Kotowski SE, Daraiseh N. Quantification of patient and equipment handling for nurses through direct observation and subjective perceptions. *Advances in Nursing*. 2015. doi.org/10.1155/2015/928538
- **72.** Gonzalez CM, Howe CM, Waters TR, Nelson A. Recommendations for turning patients with orthopaedic impairments. *Orthopaedic Nursing*. 2009; 28(2S): S9-S12.



- 73. Fryar CD, Carroll MD, Gu Q, Afful J, Ogden CL. Anthropometric reference data for children and adults: United States, 2015–2018. National Center for Health Statistics. Vital Health Stat 3(46). 2021. Accessed July 30, 2022. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/series/sr_03/sr03-046-508.pdf</u>
- **74.** Krishnan RH, Devanandh V, Brahma AK, Pugazhenthi S. Estimation of mass moment of inertia of human body, when bending forward, for the design of a self-transfer robotic facility. *Journal of Engineering Science and Technology*. 2016; 11(2): 166-176.
- **75.** Plagenhoef S, Evans FG, Abdelnour T. Anatomical data for analyzing human motion. *Research quarterly for exercise and sport*. 1983; 54(2): 169-178.
- **76.** Larson RE, Murtagh EM, Rice MS. Forces involved when sliding a patient up in bed. *Work*. 2018; 59(3): 439-448.
- **77.** Chu PC, Chin WS, Guo YL, Shiao JS. Long-term effects of psychological symptoms after occupational injury on return to work: A 6-year follow-up. International Journal of Environmental Research and *Public Health.* 2019; 16(2): 235.
- 78. Work-Related Musculoskeletal Disorders & Ergonomics. CDC.gov. n.d. Last reviewed February 12, 2020. Accessed July 30, 2022. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/workplacehealthpromotion/health-strategies/musculoskeletal-disorders/index.html</u>.
- **79.** Workplace Safety Index 2020: Healthcare and Social Assistance. n.d. Last reviewed May 2020. Accessed July 30, 2022. <u>https://business.libertymutual.com/wp-content/uploads/2021/04/WSI_1003.pdf.</u>
- 80. Occupational Safety and Health Administration. Safe patient handling programs: Effectiveness and cost savings 2013. (OSHA 3729 09/2013). Accessed July 30, 2022. <u>https://www.osha.gov/sites/default/files/publications/OSHA3279.pdf</u>
- 81. Association of Occupational Health Professionals in Healthcare (AOHP). Beyond Getting Started: A Resource Guide for Implementing a Safe Patient Handling Program in the Acute Care Setting. Fourth Edition. Revised Spring 2020. Accessed July 30, 2022. https://www.aohp.org/aohp/Portals/0/Documents/ToolsForYourWork/BGSpublication/20-06%20BGS%20Safe%20Patient%20Handling.pdf.
- **82.** Worker Safety in your Hospital Know the Facts. OSHA.gov. n.d. Accessed July 30, 2022. https://www.osha.gov/sites/default/files/1.1_Data_highlights_508.pdf.
- **83.** Halter M, Boiko O, Pelone F, Beighton C, Harris R, Gale J, et al. The determinants and consequences of adult nursing staff turnover: a systematic review of systematic reviews. *BMC Health Services Research.* 2007; 17(1): 1-20.
- 84. Grimaud TA. Safe Patient Handling and Movement Device Training: A Hands-On Continuing Education Program for Occupational Therapy Practitioners. White paper submitted in partial fulfillment of requirements for the degree of Doctor of Occupational Therapy. Boston University; 2012.
- **85.** Aslam I, Davis SA, Feldman SR, Martin WE. A Review of Patient Lifting Interventions to Reduce Health Care Worker Injuries. *Workplace Health Saf.* 2015; 63(6): 267-276. doi:10.1177/2165079915580038



- **86.** Kovner CT, Brewer CS, Fatehi F, Jun J. What does nurse turnover rate mean and what is the rate? *Policy, Politics, & Nursing Practice.* 2014; 15(3-4): 64-71.
- **87.** Shaukat N, Ali DM, Razzak J. Physical and mental health impacts of COVID-19 on healthcare workers: A scoping review. *International Journal of Emergency Medicine*. 2020; 13(1): 1-8.
- **88.** Shreffler J, Petrey J, Huecker M. The impact of COVID-19 on healthcare worker wellness: A scoping review. *Western Journal of Emergency Medicine*. 2020; 21(5): 1059.
- **89.** COVID-19 Impact Assessment Survey The First Year. Nursingworld.org. Accessed July 30, 2022. <u>https://www.nursingworld.org/practice-policy/work-environment/health-safety/disaster-preparedness/coronavirus/what-you-need-to-know/year-one-covid-19-impact-assessment-survey/</u>
- **90.** Galizzi M, Miesmaa P, Punnett L, Slatin C; Phase in Healthcare Research Team. Injured workers' underreporting in the health care industry: an analysis using quantitative, qualitative, and observational data. *Industrial Relations: A Journal of Economy and Society.* 2010; 49(1): 22-43.
- **91.** Menzel NN. Underreporting of musculoskeletal disorders among health care workers: research needs. *AAOHN Journal.* 2008; 56(12): 487-494.
- **92.** Capponecchia C, Coman R, Gopaldasani V, Mayland EC, Campbell L. Musculoskeletal disorders in aged care workers: A systematic review of contributing factors and interventions. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*. 2020; 110: 103715.
- **93.** Anderson SP, Oakman J. Allied health professionals and work-related musculoskeletal disorders: a systematic review. *Safety and Health at Work.* 2016; 7(4): 259-267.
- **94.** Qin J, Kurowski A, Gore R, Punnett L. The impact of workplace factors on filing of workers' compensation claims among nursing home workers. *BMC Musculoskeletal Disorders*. 2014; 15(1): 22-29. doi:10.1186/1471-2474-15-29.
- **95.** Schmidt B. Survey: Work-related Injuries and Their Potential Impact on Quality Patient Care to be of Great Concern to Nursing Workforce. *Patient Safety and Quality Healthcare*. August 10, 2014. Accessed July 30, 2022. <u>https://www.psqh.com/news/survey-work-related-injuries-and-their-potential-impact-on-quality-patient-care-to-be-of-great-concern-to-nursing-workforce</u>.
- **96.** Kalisch BJ, Tschannen D, Lee H, Friese CR. Hospital variation in missed nursing care. *Am J Med Qual*. 2011; 26(4): 291-299. doi:10.1177/1062860610395929
- **97.** Doherty-King B, Yoon JY, Pecanac K, Brown R, Mahoney J. Frequency and duration of nursing care related to older patient mobility. *Journal of Nursing Scholarship*. 2014; 46(1): 20-27.
- **98.** Nelson A, Collins J, Siddharthan K, Matz M, Waters T. The Link between Safe Patient Handling and Patient Outcomes in Long-Term Care. *Rehabilitation Nursing*. 2008; 33(1): 33-43.
- **99.** Hodgson MJ, Matz MW, Nelson, A. Patient handling in the Veterans Health Administration: Facilitating change in the health care industry. *Journal of Occupational and Environmental Medicine*, 2013; 55: 1230–1237.
- 100. Powell-Cope G, Toyinbo P, Patel N, et al. Effects of a national safe patient handling program on nursing injury incidence rates. J Nurs Adm. 2014; 44(10): 525-534. doi:10.1097/NNA.0000000000111



- 101. White-Heisel R, Canfield JP, Young-Hughes S. Examining the Factor Structure and Reliability of the Safe Patient Handling Perception Scale: An Initial Validation Study. *Rehabil Nurs*. 2017; 42(3): 164-171. doi:10.1002/rnj.262
- **102.** Stevens L, Rees S, Lamb KV, Dalsing D. Creating a culture of safety for safe patient handling. *Orthop Nurs*. 2013; 32(3): 155-166. doi:10.1097/NOR.0b013e318291dbc5
- **103.** Mayeda-Letourneau J. Safe patient handling and movement: a literature review. *Rehabil Nurs*. 2014; 39(3): 123-129. doi:10.1002/rnj.133
- **104.** Sorensen G, Nagler EM, Hashimoto D, et al. Implementing an Integrated Health Protection/Health Promotion Intervention in the Hospital Setting: Lessons Learned from the Be Well, Work Well Study. *J Occup Environ Med*. 2016; 58(2): 185-194. doi:10.1097/JOM.00000000000592
- **105.** Thomas DR, Thomas YL. Interventions to reduce injuries when transferring patients: a critical appraisal of reviews and a realist synthesis. *Int J Nurs Stud*. 2014; 51(10): 1381-1394. doi:10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2014.03.007
- 106. Nelson A, Matz M, Chen F, Siddharthan K, Lloyd J, Fragala G. Development and evaluation of a multifaceted ergonomics program to prevent injuries associated with patient handling tasks. Int J Nurs Stud. 2006; 43(6): 717-733. doi:10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2005.09.004
- 107. Siddharthan K, Nelson A, Tiesman H, Chen F. Cost Effectiveness of a Multifaceted Program for Safe Patient Handling. In: Henriksen K, Battles JB, Marks ES, Lewin DI, eds. Advances in Patient Safety: From Research to Implementation (Volume 3: Implementation Issues). Rockville (MD): Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (US); February 2005.
- **108.** Olinski C, Norton CE. Implementation of a Safe Patient Handling Program in a Multihospital Health System From Inception to Sustainability: Successes Over 8 Years and Ongoing Challenges. *Workplace Health Saf.* 2017; 65(11): 546-559. doi:10.1177/2165079917704670
- **109.** Adamczyk AM. Reducing Intensive Care Unit Staff Musculoskeletal Injuries with Implementation of a Safe Patient Handling and Mobility Program. *Crit Care Nurs Q.* 2018; 41(3): 264-271. doi:10.1097/CNQ.00000000000205
- **110.** Walker, et al. Sharing the Lessons: The 10-Year Journey of a Safe Patient Movement Program, *Int J SPHM.* 2017; 7(1): 20-28.
- **111.** Theis JL, Finkelstein MJ. Long-term effects of safe patient handling program on staff injuries. *Rehabil Nurs*. 2014 Jan-Feb; 39(1): 26-35.
- **112.** Celona, J. Elements of a successful safe patient handling and mobility program. *American Nurse Today*, 2104; 9(9): 4-6. Accessed July 30, 2022. <u>https://www.americannursetoday.com</u>
- **113.** Restrepo TE, Schmid FA, Gucer PW, Shuford HL, Shyong CJ, McDiarmid MA. Safe lifting programs at long-term care facilities and their impact on workers' compensation costs. *Journal of Occupational and Environmental Medicine*. 2013; 55(1): 27-35.
- **114.** Kennedy B, Kopp T. Safe patient handling protects employees, too. *Nursing.* 2015; 45(8): 65–67. <u>http://doi.org/10.1097/01.NURSE.0000466460.70493.55</u>



- **115.** Kurowski A, Gore R, Roberts Y, Kincaid KR, Punnett L. Injury rates before and after the implementation of a safe resident handling program in the long-term care sector. *Saf Sci.* 2017; 92: 217-224. doi:10.1016/j.ssci.2016.10.012
- **116.** Huffman GM, Crumrine J, Thompson B, Mobley V, Roth K, Roberts C. On SHiPs and safety: A journey of safe patient handling in pediatrics. *Journal of Pediatric Nursing*, 2014; 29: 641–650. <u>http://doi.org/10.1016/j.pedn.2014.05.009</u>
- **117.** Rugs D, Toyinbo P, Patel N, et al. Processes and outcomes of the veterans health administration safe patient handling program: study protocol. *JMIR Res Protoc*. 2013; 2(2): e49. Published 2013 Nov 18. doi:10.2196/resprot.2905
- **118.** US Bureau of Labor Statistics. Fact Sheet: Workplace Violence in Healthcare, 2018. April 8, 2020. Accessed July 30, 2022. <u>https://www.bls.gov/iif/oshwc/cfoi/workplace-violence-healthcare-2018.htm</u>
- **119.** Kurowski A, Ghaziri M. The Role of Safe Patient Handling in Reducing Type II Workplace Violence in Healthcare Setting. *CPH News and Views.* June 1, 2019. Issue 61. Accessed July 30, 2022. <u>https://www.uml.edu/Research/CPH-NEW/News/emerging-topics/News-views-62.aspx.</u>
- 120. Collins JW, Nelson A, and Sublet V. Safe lifting and movement of nursing home residents. 2006; DHHS (NIOSH) Publication No. 2006-117. Cincinnati, OH: National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health. Accessed July 30, 2022. <u>http://www.cdc.gov/niosh/docs/2006-117/</u>
- **121.** Pihl-Thingvad J, Brandt LP, Andersen LL. Consistent use of assistive devices for patient transfer is associated with less patient-initiated violence: cross-sectional study among health care workers at general hospitals. *Workplace Health Saf.* 2018; 66(9): 453-461.
- **122.** Risør BW, Casper SD, Andersen LL, Sørensen J. A multi-component patient-handling intervention improves attitudes and behaviors for safe patient handling and reduces aggression experienced by nursing staff: A controlled before-after study. *Appl Ergon.* 2017; 60: 74-82. doi:10.1016/j.apergo.2016.10.011
- **124.** Garg A, Kapellusch JM. Long-term efficacy of an ergonomics program that includes patient-handling devices on reducing musculoskeletal injuries to nursing personnel. *Human Factors.* 2012; 54(4): 608-625. doi:10.1177/0018720812438614
- 125. Joint Commission. (2012). Improving patient and worker safety: opportunities for synergy, collaboration and innovation. Oakbrook Terrace, IL: The Joint Commission. 2012. Accessed July 30, 2022. <u>http://www.jointcommission.org/assets/1/18/TJC-ImprovingPatientAndWorkerSafety-Monograph.pdf</u>
- **126.** Walden CM, Bankard SB, Cayer B, et al. Mobilization of the obese patient and prevention of injury. *Ann Surg.* 2013; 258(4): 646-651. doi:10.1097/SLA.0b013e3182a5039f



- 127. Gucer PW, Gaitens J, Oliver M, McDiarmid MA. Sit-stand powered mechanical lifts in long-term care and resident quality indicators. *J Occup Environ Med*. 2013; 55(1): 36-44. doi:10.1097/JOM.0b013e3182749c35
- **128.** Wyatt S, Meacci K, Arnold M. Integrating Safe Patient Handling and Early Mobility: Combining Quality Initiatives. J Nurs Care Qual. 2020; 35(2): 130-134. doi:10.1097/NCQ.00000000000425
- **129.** Bassett RD, Vollman KM, Brandwene L, Murray T. Integrating a multidisciplinary mobility programme into intensive care practice (IMMPTP): a multicentre collaborative. *Intensive Crit Care Nurs*. 2012; 28(2): 88-97. doi:10.1016/j.iccn.2011.12.001
- **130.** Arnold M, Radawiec S, Campo M, Wright LR. Changes in functional independence measure ratings associated with a safe patient handling and movement program. *Rehabil Nurs*. 2011; 36(4): 138-144. doi:10.1002/j.2048-7940.2011.tb00081.x
- **131.** Campo M, Shiyko MP, Margulis H, Darragh AR. Effect of a safe patient handling program on rehabilitation outcomes. *Arch Phys Med Rehabil*. 2013; 94(1): 17-22. doi:10.1016/j.apmr.2012.08.213
- **132.** Darragh AR, Campo MA, Frost L, Miller M, Pentico M, Margulis H. Safe-patient-handling equipment in therapy practice: implications for rehabilitation. *Am J Occup Ther*. 2013; 67(1): 45-53. doi:10.5014/ajot.2013.005389
- **133.** Mcilvane J, et al. Integrating patient handling equipment into physical therapy activities in a rehabilitation setting a case series. *AJSPHM* 2011; 1(3): 16-22.
- **134.** Rockefeller K. Using technology to promote safe patient handling and rehabilitation. *Rehabil Nurs*. 2008; 33(1): 5-11.
- **135.** American Nurses Association. *Safe patient handling and mobility: Interprofessional national standards.* American Nurses Association; 2013.
- **136.** Teeple E, Collins JE, Shrestha S, Dennerlein JT, Losina E, Katz JN. Outcomes of safe patient handling and mobilization programs: A meta-analysis. *Work*. 2017; 58(2): 173-184. doi:10.3233/WOR-172608
- 137. Hegewald J, Berge W, Heinrich P, et al. Do Technical Aids for Patient Handling Prevent Musculoskeletal Complaints in Health Care Workers? A Systematic Review of Intervention Studies. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. 2018; 15(3): 476. Published 2018 Mar 9. doi:10.3390/ijerph15030476
- **138.** Totzkay DL. Multifactorial Strategies for Sustaining Safe Patient Handling and Mobility. *Crit Care Nurs Q.* 2018; 41(3): 340-344. doi:10.1097/CNQ.00000000000213
- **139.** Lapane KL, Dubé CE, Jesdale BM. Worker Injuries in Nursing Homes: Is Safe Patient Handling Legislation the Solution? *J Nurs Home Res Sci.* 2016; 2: 110-117.
- **140.** Lee SJ, Lee JH, Harrison R. Impact of California's safe patient handling legislation on musculoskeletal injury prevention among nurses. *Am J Ind Med*. 2019; 62(1): 50-58. doi:10.1002/ajim.22923
- **141.** Weinmeyer R. Safe Patient Handling Laws and Programs for Health Care Workers. *AMA J Ethics*. 2016; 18(4): 416-421. Published 2016 Apr 1. doi:10.1001/journalofethics.2016.18.4.hlaw1-1604



- **142.** American Nurses Association. *Safe patient handling and mobility: Interprofessional National Standards Across Care the Continuum*. 2nd Edition. American Nurses Association; 2021.
- **143.** Jones V, Missar V, Bronson M, Grant J. *Aon health care workers compensation barometer*. Aon plc. 2016. Accessed July 30, 2022. <u>https://www.aon.com/risk-services/thought-leadership/report-2016-health-care-barometer.jsp</u>
- 144. Jones V, Missar V, Zmyslowski K, Cregg H, Zhang K. *Aon health care workers compensation barometer* (GDM08049). Aon plc. 2018. Accessed July 30, 2022. <u>https://www.aon.com/risk-services/thought-leadership/report-2018-health-care-barometer.jsp</u>
- **145.** Guideline for Safe Patient Handling and Movement. In Guidelines for Perioperative Practice. Denver, CO: AORN, Inc; 2021. Accessed July 30, 2022. <u>https://aornguidelines.org/guidelines/content?sectionid=192587418&view=book</u>
- **146.** Safe Patient Handling Algorithms. National Association of Orthopedic Nurses (NAON), 2016. Accessed July 30, 2022. <u>http://www.orthonurse.org/p/bl/et/blogaid=926.</u>
- **147.** The American Physical Therapy Association. Physical Therapist and Physical Therapist Assistants in Safe Patient Handling and Mobility. HOD P06-19-24-10. APTA's position statement on safe patient handling and mobility, 2019. Accessed July 30, 2022. <u>t</u>
- 148. The American Occupational Therapy Association. POLICY E.14 Subject: Safe Patient Handling and Mobility. RA Motion 11/21. Accessed July 30, 2022. <u>https://www.aota.org/-/media/corporate/files/aboutaota/officialdocs/policies/policy-e14-20211115.pdf</u>
- **149.** Almhdawi KA, Mathiowetz V, Al-Hourani Z, Khader Y. Musculoskeletal pain symptoms among allied health professions' students: Prevalence rates and associated factors. *Journal of Back and Musculoskeletal Rehabilitation*. 2017; 30: 1291-1301. doi:10.3233/BMR-169669. IOS Press.
- **150.** Backåberg S, Rask M, Brunt D, Gummesson C. Impact of musculoskeletal symptoms on general physical activity during nursing education. *Nurse Educ Pract.* 2014; 14(4): 385-390. doi:10.1016/j.nepr.2014.02.003
- **151.** Boucaut R, Knobben L. Occupational health and safety incidents at a university school of nursing: A retrospective, descriptive appraisal. *Nurse Educ Pract*. 2020; 44: 102776. doi:10.1016/j.nepr.2020.102776
- **152.** Solomon A, Wilson S, Meyer M, Sharma N. Prevalence of low back pain among nursing students compared to physical therapy and engineering students in the United States. *International Journal of Nursing Education*. 2017; 9(3): 115-121.
- 153. Mitchell T, O'Sullivan PB, Burnett AF, Straker L, Rudd C. Low back pain characteristics from undergraduate student to working nurse in Australia: a cross-sectional survey. *Int J Nurs Stud.* 2008; 45(11): 1636-1644. doi:10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2008.03.001
- **154.** Menzel N, Feng D, Doolen J. Low Back Pain in Student Nurses: Literature Review and Prospective Cohort Study. *Int J Nurs Educ Scholarsh*. 2016; 13:/j/ijnes.2016.13.issue-1/ijnes-2015-0057/ijnes-2015-0057.xml. Published 2016 May 13. doi:10.1515/ijnes-2015-0057



- **155.** Kneafsey R, Ramsay J, Edwards H, Callaghan H. An exploration of undergraduate nursing and physiotherapy students' views regarding education for patient handling. *J Clin Nurs*. 2012; 21(23-24): 3493-3503. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2702.2012.04172.x
- **156.** Lövgren M, Gustavsson P, Melin B, Rudman A. Neck/shoulder and back pain in new graduate nurses: A growth mixture modeling analysis. *Int J Nurs Stud.* 2014; 51(4): 625-639. doi:10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2013.08.009
- **157.** Noble NL, Sweeney NL. Barriers to the use of assistive devices in patient handling. *Workplace Health Saf.* 2018; 66(1): 41-48.
- **158.** Park S, Lavender SA, Sommerich CM, Patterson ES. Increasing the Use of Patient Lifting Devices in Nursing Homes: Identifying the Barriers and Facilitators Affecting the Different Adoption Stages for an Ergonomics Intervention. *IJSPHM*, 2018; 8(1): 9-24.
- **159.** Kucera KL, Schoenfisch AL, McIlvaine J, et al. Factors associated with lift equipment use during patient lifts and transfers by hospital nurses and nursing care assistants: A prospective observational cohort study. *Int J Nurs Stud.* 2019; 91: 35-46. doi:10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2018.11.006
- **160.** Kanaskie ML, Snyder C. Nurses and nursing assistants decision-making regarding use of safe patient handling and mobility technology: A qualitative study. *Appl Nurs Res.* 2018; 39: 141-147. doi:10.1016/j.apnr.2017.11.006
- **161.** Kurowski A, Gore R, Mpolla N, Punnett L. Use of resident handling equipment by nursing aides in long-term care: associations with work organization and individual level characteristics. *Am J Safe Patient Handl Mov*, 2016; 6: 16-24.
- **162.** Harwood K, Darragh AR, Campo M, Rockefeller K., Scalzetti DA. A systematic review of safe patient handling and mobility programs to prevent musculoskeletal injuries in occupational and physical therapists and assistants. *IJSPHM*, 2018; 8(1): 46-56.
- 163. Powell-Cope G, Rugs D, Ialynytchev A, et al. CE: Original Research: Patient Handling and Mobility Course Content: A National Survey of Nursing Programs. *Am J Nurs*. 2018; 118(11): 22-31. doi:10.1097/01.NAJ.0000547636.03211.28
- **164.** Stevenson J, Hecksel K, Deneau K, Dudley D. Do student physical therapists learn and practice safe patient handling in entry-level physical therapy education programs. *Am J SPHM*, 2011; 1(4): 8-16.
- **165.** Nelson AL, Waters TR, Menzel NN, et al. Effectiveness of an evidence-based curriculum module in nursing schools targeting safe patient handling and movement. *Int J Nurs Educ Scholarsh*. 2007; 4: Article 26. doi:10.2202/1548-923X.1486
- **166.** Wanless S. Hopper D. Moving and Handling Practice: The Challenge for Educators. *Equipment Services Journal.* 2015; 7: 44-48.
- 167. McCrorie P, Roberts PA, Sainsbury D, Boldy D, Gower S. Perceptions of Nursing and Physical Therapy Students Toward Peer-Led Interprofessional Education in Manual Handling. *Nurse Educ*. 2017; 42(1): E1-E6. doi:10.1097/NNE.0000000000319
- 168. Menzel NN, Hughes NL, Waters T, Shores LS, Nelson A. Preventing musculoskeletal disorders in nurses: a safe patient handling curriculum module for nursing schools. *Nurse Educ*. 2007; 32(3): 130-135. doi:10.1097/01.NNE.0000270227.61414.79



- 169. Waters TR, Nelson A, Hughes N, Menzel N. Safe patient handling training for schools of nursing: Curricular materials. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, 2009. DHHS (NIOSH) Publication No. 2009-127. Accessed July 30, 2022. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/niosh/docs/2009-127/pdfs/2009-</u> 127.pdf?id=10.26616/NIOSHPUB2009127
- **170.** Boucaut R, Howson D. Teaching Safe Patient Handling Skills Using a Peer Approach. *Radiol Technol*. 2018; 90(1): 20-30.
- **171.** DeRoo K, Rau S, Smith B, Stevenson J, Hollenbeck J, Pawloski B. Effect of patient handling education on radiation therapy students. *Radiologic technology*, 2011; 82(5): 396-407.
- **172.** Ngo M, Schneider-Kolsky M, Baird M. The attitudes of Australian radiography students towards the use of assistive transfer devices to reduce biomechanical stress in the clinical setting. *Radiography*. 2013; 19(2): 125-129. doi:10.1016/j.radi.2013.01.003.
- **173.** Nelson AL. *Safe patient handling and movement: A practical guide for health care professionals.* Springer Publishing Company; 2006.
- **174.** Occupational Safety and Health Administration. Safe Patient Handling Preventing Musculoskeletal Disorders in Nursing Homes. Publication 3108. February 2014. Accessed July 30, 2022. <u>https://www.osha.gov/sites/default/files/publications/OSHA3708.pdf</u>
- **175.** Powell-Cope G, Hughes N, Sedlak C, Nelson A. Faculty perceptions of implementing an evidencebased safe patient handling nursing curriculum module. *Online Journal of Issues in Nursing*, 2008; 13(3).
- **176.** Lakovou GT. Implementation of an evidence-based safe patient handling and movement mobility curriculum in an associate degree nursing program. *Teaching and learning in nursing*. 2008; 3(2): 48-52.
- **177.** Perlow E, Tunney N, Lucado A. Integrating Safe Patient Handling into Physical Therapist Education: Reducing the Incidence of Physical Therapist Injury and Improving Patient Outcomes. *Journal of Physical Therapy Education*. 2016; 30(2): 32.
- **178.** Kneafsey R, Haigh C. Learning safe patient handling skills: Student nurse experiences of university and practice based education. *Nurse Education Today.* 2007; 27: 832-839.
- **179.** American Nurses Association. *Scope and Standards of Practice*. 4th Edition. American Nurses Association; 2021. Accessed February 11, 2023. <u>https://www.nursingworld.org/practice-policy/scope-of-practice/</u>
- 180. The American Occupational Therapy Association. Standards of Practice for Occupational Therapy. The American Journal of Occupational Therapy, 2021:75 (Supplement_3). Accessed February 11, 2023. <u>https://research.aota.org/ajot/article/75/Supplement_3/7513410030/23113/Standards-of-Practice-for-Occupational-Therapy</u>
- 181. The American Physical Therapy Association. Standards of Practice for Physical Therapy. HOD S06-20-35-29: The Standards of Practice for Physical Therapy. 2020. Accessed February 11, 2023. <u>https://www.apta.org/apta-and-you/leadership-and-governance/policies/standards-of-practice-pt</u>



- **182.** The Commission on Accreditation in Physical Therapy Education. Accreditation Handbook. 2021 Accessed February 11, 2023. <u>https://www.capteonline.org/about-</u> capte/resource_documents/accreditation-handbook
- 183. Loeppke R, Boldrighini J, Bowe J, Braun B, Eggins E, Eisenberg BS, Grundy P, et al. Interaction of health care worker health and safety and patient health and safety in the US health care system: recommendations from the 2016 summit. *Journal of Occupational and Environmental Medicine*. 2017; 59(8): 803-813.
- **184.** Bodenheimer T, Sinsky C. From triple to quadruple aim: care of the patient requires care of the provider. *The Annals of Family Medicine*. 2014; 12(6): 573-576.
- **185.** Sampath S, Wilson K, Davis K, Kotowski, S. Reality of Safe Patient Handling Policies and Programs in Hospitals Across the United States. *Int J SPHM.* 2019; 9(2): 69-76.
- **186.** Hallmark B, Mechan P, Shores L. Ergonomics: safe patient handling and mobility. *Nursing Clinics*. 2015; 50(1): 153-166.
- 187. National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health. Safe Patient Handling and Mobility (SPHM). August 2, 2013. Accessed July 30, 2022. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/niosh/topics/safepatient/default.html</u>
- **188.** National Council of State Boards of Nursing. *2019 NCLEX-RN® Test Plan.* Chicago; 2018. Accessed July 30, 2022. https://www.ncsbn.org/testplans.htm
- **189.** Swain J, Pufahl E, Williamson G. Do they practise what we teach? A survey of manual handling practice amongst student nurses. *Journal of Clinical Nursing.* 2003; 12(2): 297-306.
- 190. Johnston V, Nitz JC, Isles R, Chipchase L, Gustafsson L. Using technology to enhance physical therapy students' problem-solving skills around safe patient handling. *Phys Ther Rev.* 2013; 18(6): 407–415.
- **191.** Stevenson, J, Hinsch, C, Bartold, K, Briggs, L, Tyler, L. Exploring the influence of clinical and classroom training on advocacy for safe patient handling practices among student physical therapists. *Journal of Physical Therapy Education*. 2015; 29(1): 60-69.
- **192.** Coffee J, Boucaut R, Milanese S. Contemplating change: a focus on manual handling in higher education. *Physical Therapy Reviews*. 2013; 18(6): 452-457.
- **193.** Cornish J, Jones A. Evaluation of moving and handling training for pre-registration nurses and its application to practice. *Nurse Education in Practice*. 2007; 7(3): 128-134.
- **194.** Nitz JC, Johnston V. Self-rated confidence versus examined competency of safe patient handling from a physiotherapy student perspective. *American Journal of Safe Patient Handling and Movement*. 2012; 2(3): 72-78.
- **195.** Slusser LR, Rice MS, Kopp Miller B. Safe patient handling curriculum in occupational therapy and occupational therapy assistant programs: A descriptive study of school curriculum within the United States of America. *Work*. 2011; 42(3): 385-392. doi:10.3233/Wor-2012-1407.
- **196.** Gallagher AM, Gilligan R, McGrath M, Taylor T. The effect of DVD training on the competence of occupational therapy students in manual handling: A pilot study. *International Journal of Therapy and Rehabilitation*. 2014; 21(12): 575-583.



- **197.** Hayden CL. Online learning of safe patient transfers in occupational therapy education. *The Open Journal of Occupational Therapy*. 2013; 1(2). doi:10.15453/2168-6406.1021.
- **198.** Webb J, Hogg P, Twiste M, Correa E. Improving Competency in Safe Patient Handling Through Online Learning Beyond the Classroom: A Longitudinal Study. *The American Journal of Occupational Therapy*. 2022; 76(2). doi:10.5014/ajot.2022.044388
- **199.** Graham PL. Increasing Patient and Student Nurse Safety Using Safe Patient Handling. *Clinical Simulation in Nursing*. 2020; 45: 24-27.
- **200.** Mulyadi M, Tonapa SI, Rompas SSJ, Wang RH, Lee BO. Effects of simulation technology-based learning on nursing students' learning outcomes: a systematic review and meta-analysis of experimental studies. *Nurse Education Today*. 2021; 107: 105-127.
- 201. O'Donnell JM, Goode JS, Henker R, Kelsey S, Bircher NG, Peele P, et al. Effect of a Simulation Educational Intervention on Knowledge, Attitude, and Patient Transfer Skills from the Simulation Laboratory to the Clinical Setting. *Simul Healthc.* 2011; 6(2): 84-93. doi:10.1097/SIH.0b013e318212f1ef
- **202.** Thomas EM, Rybski MF, Apke TL, Kegelmeyer DA, Kloos AD. An acute interprofessional simulation experience for occupational and physical therapy students: key findings from a survey study. *Journal of Interprofessional Care*. 2017; 31(3): 317-324.
- **203.** Qiao J, Xu J, Li L, Ouyang YQ. The integration of immersive virtual reality simulation in interprofessional education: A scoping review. *Nurse Education Today*, 2021; 98: 104773. doi:10.1016/j.nedt.2021.104773.
- **204.** Shorey S, Ng ED. The use of virtual reality simulation among nursing students and registered nurses: A systematic review. *Nurse education today*. 2021; 98: 104662. doi:10.1016/j.nedt.2020.104662.
- **205.** Taylor N, Wyres M, Green A, Hennessy-Priest K, Phillips C, Daymond E, Wright J. Developing and piloting a simulated placement experience for students. *British Journal of Nursing*. 2021; 30(13): S19-S24.
- **206.** Padilha JM, Machado PP, Ribeiro A, Ramos J, Costa P. Clinical virtual simulation in nursing education: randomized controlled trial. *J Med Internet Res.* 2019; 21(3): e11529. https://doi.org/10.2196/11529. Erratum in: *J Med Internet Res.* 2019;21(6): e14155.
- **207.** Haines J, Arnold M. Integration of Safe Patient Handling and Mobility Principles in Professional Physical Therapist Education: A Case Report. *JOPTE*. 2019; 33(2): 113-126.
- **208.** Aghaipour N, Gonin A, Duncan A, Hebert D. The occupational therapy students moving and handling residency: program evaluation. *Am J SPHM.* 2012; 2(3): 102-110.
- **209.** Spaulding EM, Marvel FA, Jacob E, Rahman A, Hansen BR, Hanyok LA, Han HR. Interprofessional education and collaboration among healthcare students and professionals: a systematic review and call for action. *Journal of Interprofessional Care*. 2021; 35(4): 612-621.
- **210.** Lorio A, Florman T, Gore J, Housley S, Nelson M. Power of Peer-Assisted Learning: An Interdisciplinary Mobility Laboratory Experience. *J Nurs Educ.* 2016; 55(2): 83-86.
- **211.** Fogstad L, Christiansen B. Moving the boundaries: Peer learning between nursing and physiotherapy students. *Nordic Journal of Nursing Research.* 2011; 31(3): 25-29.



- **212.** Wanless S, Wanless SG. Improving training and education in patient handling. *Nursing Times.* 2011; 107(23): 17-19.
- **213.** Emory J, Kippenbrock T, Buron B. A national survey of the impact of COVID-19 on personal, academic, and work environments of nursing students. *Nursing Outlook*. 2021; 69(6): 1116-1125.
- **214.** National Steering Committee for Patient Safety. Declaration to Advance Patient Safety. Boston, Massachusetts: *Institute for Healthcare Improvement*; May 2022. Accessed July 30, 2022. www.ihi.org
- **215.** Nelson, AL, Motacki, K, Menzel, N. *The illustrated guide to safe patient handling and movement*. Springer Publishing Company; 2009.
- 216. National Steering Committee for Patient Safety. Safer Together: A National Action Plan to Advance Patient Safety. Boston, Massachusetts: Institute for Healthcare Improvement; 2020. Accessed July 30, 2022. www.ihi.org/SafetyActionPlan
- **217.** National Steering Committee for Patient Safety. Implementation Resource Guide: A National Action Plan to Advance Patient Safety. Boston, Massachusetts: *Institute for Healthcare Improvement*; 2020. Accessed July 30, 2022. <u>www.ihi.org/SafetyActionPlan</u>
- **218.** Turner R, Agarwal N, Agarwal S, Best L. Bringing Life to a Systemwide Early Mobility Clinical Practice: Part 1. *Int J SPHM.* 2021; 10(4): 126-133.
- **219.** Turner R, Agarwal N, Agarwal S, Best L, Noble J. Bringing Life to a Systemwide Early Mobility Clinical Practice: Part 2. *Int J SPHM.* 2021; 11(1): 190-198.
- 220. Nursing School 411. Nursing School Facts. www.nursingschool411.com/
- 221. Radiology School 411. Radiologic Technology School Facts. www.radiologyschools411.com/
- **222.** American Physical Therapy Association. Accredited PT & PTA Programs Directory. https://aptaapps.apta.org//accreditedschoolsdirectory/
- **223.** Occupational Therapy Schools. *Occupational Therapy Schools in the USA*. https://www.occupationaltherapy.school/occupational-therapy-masters-programs/

